Master's Thesis

Title: techno-economic evaluation of polyphenols extraction process from grape seed

Master's in Chemical Engineering

Sustainable technologies and biotechnologies for energy and material

(STEM)

Supervisor:

Dr. Lorenzo Bertin

Candidate:

Ramin Amiri

Acknowledgement

Current study has been carried out based on ongoing project in Caviro. The project has been defined for Research and Development (R&D) department in compliance with company's circular economy goals. Performing an internship for a short period of time during Covid-19 situation has resulted in some obstacles which have been tried to overcome. Working in such environment was a great opportunity which was provided by University of Bologna and specifically Dr. Lorenzo Bertin. On the other hand, I would like to thank Caviro and its R&D department and mainly Dr. Rosa Prati and Dr. Roberto Conti for providing such opportunity and trying to teach me how to work in a company. Working in such environment has given me confidence to start my career hopefully in near future.

Dedicated to my family and my love

Table of Contents

Abst	ract	6
Кеуv	vords	6
1.	Introduction	7
1.1.	Food and energy demand	7
1. 2 .	Food waste generation and generation steps	7
1.3.	Food waste definition and defined as by-product	7
1.4.	Food waste amount and value	7
1.5.	Food and winery waste classification, characterization, and composition	8
1.6.	Food and winery waste hazards (environmental, social, economic)	10
1.7.	Food waste potentialities and utilization	10
1.8.	Traditional and conventional food and winery waste management	11
1.9.	Disadvantage of conventional waste treatment policies	12
1.10	Policies and hierarchies toward waste management	12
1.11	. Interest and demand toward novel approaches	13
1.12	CE initiation and starting point	13
1.13	CE definition, requirement, criteria, and Rx approach	14
1.14	Bio-Economy, Bio-refinery approach serving CE	15
1.15	CE, bioeconomy, biorefinery aim, advantage, and market	16
1.16	2G biorefinery approach, Italy application, food bioprocessing	18
1.17	CAVIRO	19
1.18	Grape Market	20
1.19	Grape base waste generation and their classification and characteristics	21
1.20	. Winery waste and by-products usage, amount, and composition	21
1.21	. Feasibility of valorisation process	22
1.22	Extraction of high added value compounds	22
1.23	Grape seed bioactive compounds, composition, amount,	23
1.24 impo	Polyphenol extraction justification, EU policy, polyphenol negative environ act 24	nental
1.25	Polyphenol characterisation, classification, amount, and potentialities	25
1.26	Polyphenol recovery benefits, and its usage	26
1.27	Extraction techniques, shift to novel technologies, solvent choice	27
1.28	Novel extraction methods and their goal	27
1.29	Pros and Cons of various technologies and comparison among them	28
1.30	Novel extraction techniques application	
1.31	. Extraction parameters and their optimization	31

1.32.	Polyphenol extraction, purification, and concentration step	31
1.33.	Techno-economic evaluation for scale up in application	
1.33.2	1. Prices and indicators	
1.33.2	2. Environmental, social, and safety evaluations	
2. (Objective	
3. N	Material and Methods	
3.1.	Extractors	34
3.2.	Filtration and seed separation	34
3.3.	Single stage distillation unit (ethanol recovery)	35
3.4.	Purification	35
3.5.	Solution for extraction	
3.6.	Grape Seeds	36
3.7.	Electricity	36
3.8.	Water	37
3.9.	Pump	
3.10.	Agitator	
3.11.	Jacket	37
3.12.	Reservoir tanks	
3.13.	Product specification	
3.14.	CAPEX, OPEX, NPV, ROI	37
4. S	Selling the product and product quality	
5. S	Set of experiments and their objectives	42
5.1.	Lab-scale experiments	42
5.2.	Pilot plant experiments	43
5.2.1.	. Seeds discharge from tanks	44
5.2.2.	De-alcoholizer	45
5.3.	Pilot Plant PFD & stream specification	46
5.3.1.	. PFD	46
5.3.2.	Stream Specifications	46
5.3.3.	Ethanol Content of wet seeds	47
5.3.4.	Polyphenol Content	47
5.3.5.	Densities	47
5.4.	Ethanol recovery	48
5.5.	Ethanol loss experiments	49
6. F	Result and discussion	54
6.1.	Washing cycles	54

6.2.	Washing time
6.3.	Liquid volume in washing54
6.4.	Ethanol lost by evaporation54
6.5.	Applying the result in the pilot plant55
6.6.	Business plan preparation56
6.6.1	. Miller's method60
6.6.2	. Miller's method factors61
6.6.3	. OPEX
6.6.4	. Net Present Value (NPV)62
6.7.	Improvement
6.8.	Process options
6.8.1	<i>Extraction chamber options</i> 67
6.8.1	.1. Ultrasound assisted extraction chamber67
6.8.1	.2. Ultrasound extraction chamber
6.9.	Washing stage70
6.10	Filtration70
7.	Conclusion73
8.	Reference

Abstract

Caviro is one of the main wine producers in Italy. Caviro has two main headquarters in Emilia-Romagna. The one which is known as production plant is based in Faenza, while the other one where the bottling and storing is mainly carried out is in Forli. Wine and by-products are produced in Faenza. Then, produced wine is sent to the plant in Forli for storing, aging in case of some wines, analogical testing, and bottling for selling. Extraction of polyphenols from grape seeds has been investigated for couple of years. According to company's goals and in compliance with circular economy goals of the company, the extraction process has been determined as a high added value by-product production. During my internship in the company, I had the opportunity to carry out extraction in lab-scale and pilot scale. In lab-scale experiments, 1 L Pyrex bottles were used as extraction chambers. Based on literature review, liquid to solid ratio of 4.75 has been applied. 850 mL of 50% v/v ethanol solution as extraction solution. The extraction cycle consists of two stages. Each stage lasts for four hours. After the first stage, solution is measured transferred to another Pyrex bottle. According to the same L/S ratio, fresh seeds has been added to the bottle to conduct the second stage of the extraction. The obtained solution was distilled in vacuum condition (-1barg) to recover the ethanol and concentrate the product.

Exhausted seeds were washed to recover the adsorbed ethanol from seeds to optimize the process. By optimizing the process around 95% of inserted ethanol has been recovered. The washing solution has been used for 4 washing cycles to fulfil the recovery goals. By conducting the mass balance all obtained results were verified.

Keywords: Polyphenols. Extraction technologies. Circular economy. Optimization. Business plan preparation. Techno-economical evaluation

1. Introduction

1.1. Food and energy demand

Growing worldwide population has resulted in a rise in demand for food, fuel, and other various end-products (Maina et al., 2017). Food demand has led to a rise in agriculture sector (Foley et al., 2011). All of them being the reason for rising waste generation, generally waste and especially food waste (Ravindran & Jaiswal, 2016) management has gain importance for a sustainable production. To ensure food safety and food supply chain sustainability, food waste management techniques has been developed and enhanced toward minimizing waste disposal which causes various negative environmental impact.

1.2. Food waste generation and generation steps

Municipal waste generation is projected to increase to 1.42 kg per person per day in 2025 (The World Bank, 2017). The produced waste needs to be treated and valorised as much as possible. As a relevant example, Italian waste data indicates that Emilia Romagna has the second highest food and beverage waste generation in Italy (Demichelis et al., 2019). Which has made waste prevention and management policies to be applied effectively to reduce the environmental and economic burden of generated waste.

Globally, estimations show that 10-20 percent of plant-based wastes are produced during agriculture and post-harvesting stages; and 15-20 percent due to processing (FAO, 2011). Due to food production industry contribution on waste, currently policies are addressed to decrease the disposal amount. However, from the produced food waste small amount is addressed to valorisation and most of them are used as animal feed (Jin, Yang, et al., 2018). To step toward sustainable food production, first it worth to know what is defined as waste.

1.3. Food waste definition and defined as by-product

Food waste is defined as residuals of food industry with high organic compounds obtained during conversion from raw material to desired food to be consumed; Being undesirable in food industry defines them as waste in most European legislations (Commission Regulation (EEC) 442, 1975; Commission Regulation (EEC) 689, 1991).

However, nowadays the term food by product is used nowadays for most of residues which can lead to production of valuable products in market (Charis M. Galanakis, 2012). While, food waste is addressed to residues of biorefineries. In other words, Food waste is defined as non-recycled or unutilized products of food processing (Garcia-Gonzalez et al., 2016). The current approach toward wastes has narrowed the border between by-product and waste. What was defined as waste, is being defined as by-product.

1.4. Food waste amount and value

Globally, total food waste is estimated to be 1.6 G tons, while 1.3 G tons of it is recognised as edible (Imbert, 2017). Other data mainly considering European countries indicate that along the food supply chain, 30-40 percent of food is wasted (Charles et al., 2018) which corresponds to around one third of edible parts of food (FAO, 2011).

Food waste through consumer and retail stage is believed to be higher than waste generated in processing stage (Thyberg & Tonjes, 2016). A study by Kumar et al. in 2017 conducts that 42 percent of generated waste is household sourced and 39 percent has industrial origin. There are some policies to minimize, or separate such amount from their generation source, management of such wastes are harder than the waste generated in supply chain due to waste characteristics and various composition of food waste from different regions or even different municipalities. To better recognise their value, around 46 percent of disposed waste from household and food supply chain is reported to be organic (Campuzano & González-Martínez, 2016).

Around 90-100 million tons of waste has generated in food industry (FUSIONS, 2015) which was predicted to increase to 126 million tons by 2020 (European Commission, 2017) in European Union. From which the agricultural activities contribution is the highest. As an economic evaluation, investigations show that Italian food waste value is estimated around 8.5 billion euros annually(Waste Watcher, 2018).

Largest amount of plant-based waste is resulted from agricultural activities, second largest amount is related to beverage industry; grape pomace having a large portion of it contains lots of high added value compounds which makes grape pomace a good feedstock for biorefinery approach (Martinez et al., 2016; Yates et al., 2017).

Global grape wasted as biomass is around 5-13 M tons per year (Corbin et al., 2015; Massey, 2015) which is estimated to correspond to 20-30 percent of total mass of wine production (Zabaniotou et al., 2018). Having such large volume, has driven attention to optimizing the wineries plant. To have more statistical data, from 1000 kg of grape, 750 L wine and 120 kg grape pomace can be obtained in wineries (Jin, Neilson, et al., 2018; Oliveira & Duarte, 2016). Or in another study it has been observed that for production of 6 L of wine, one kilogram of pomace is produced (Mendes et al., 2013). As mentioned, such wastes are currently known as by-products due to their characteristics and potentialities.

1.5. Food and winery waste classification, characterization, and composition

During different stages in food industry, high BOD (biological oxygen demand) and COD (chemical oxygen demand) wastes are generated (Ravindran & Jaiswal, 2016). The compounds have growing market if correctly and efficiently recovered.

Food waste two main categories are named as plant based, which contributes to 63 percent (Pfaltzgraff et al., 2013), and animal-based waste; it can further sub-categorised to fruits and vegetables, cereals, oil crops, root and tubes, meat and its derivatives, fish and sea food, and dairy products (FAO, 2011; Charis M. Galanakis, 2012). Discussing each categories' characteristics is out of scope of this study, however, to have an insight toward the origins of current study, fruits and mainly grape based wastes are discussed to understand their capability of being used in valorising processes. As an insight, 11 percent of Italian food waste generated is corresponding to vegetable and fruit processing (Varzakas, 2012). Which shows the importance of prevention and managing strategies toward such category.

In another general approach, food supply chain waste has been categorised into a) food loss (lost during production phase), b) unavoidable food waste (lost during consumption), and c) avoidable food waste (edible amount which is lost) (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, n.d.). Having diverse composition, avoidable and unavoidable portions are still under investigation and require more attention from policy makers and governments. Besides, food loss has gained attention through recent decades.

Wine sector has large contribution toward food waste generated. Winery waste or byproducts are reach in bioactive compounds like phenolics (Barba et al., 2016). It worth mentioning winery waste streams which are stalk, skin, marc, vine shoot, and seeds (Zheng et al., 2012). Through the text another stream known as Vinasse is mentioned which is defined as the waste or by-product stream of ethanol production.

Winery waste is categorised into two groups; solid, being 7.5 percent grape stalk, 45 percent pomace, 6 percent seeds, and various other solid wastes, and liquid which is mainly wastewater (Broome & Warner, 2008). There are numerous articles and studies regarding wastewater treatment of wineries. Caviro as a leading company in wine sector in Italy has investigated and applied a sufficient wastewater treatment plant serving its goals toward sustainability. Besides, there are ongoing projects toward solid waste portion to recover and valorise containing added value compounds.

Following scheme is a best description of wine industry waste production at each stage of the supply chain.



Fig.1 Overview of wastes and by-products generated during wine processing (Barba et al., 2016)

1.6. Food and winery waste hazards (environmental, social, economic)

Food waste has negative environmental impact due to resource depletion, green-house gas emission (FAO, 2013; Garnett, 2011; Lundqvist et al., 2008)(FAO, 2013; Lundqvist et al., 2008; Garnet, 2011). Food waste has also negative social and economic impact due to food security and cost for consumers and supply chain, respectively (Buzby & Hyman, 2012; Parry et al., 2015; Venkat, 2012). Accumulation of food waste creates an ideal environment for growth of human health damaging organisms.

Vinification process, despite general view, has high environmental impact due to high amount of resource depletion (Oliveira & Duarte, 2016; Ruggieri et al., 2009). Winery waste and by-products can be hazardous if not correctly treated before disposal (Devesa-Rey et al., 2011). All these conventionally ignored impacts, has led to initiation of various studies toward waste streams potentialities to minimize disposed wastes and transfer residual streams from waste to by-product zone.

1.7. Food waste potentialities and utilization

Considering food supply chain side streams as waste is underestimation of their potentiality. Food waste can be considered as crude oil in the beginning of industrialization era. Which may seem an exaggeration, however, their wide range of potentiality can prove such approach. Food waste has the potentiality to produce biofuel, biohydrogen, and biomethane (Azadi et al., 2013; Das et al., 2012; Liguori et al., 2015; Parmar & Rupasinghe, 2013).

Waste is defined as a cheap resource for valuable components, because of available recovery techniques. Thanks to these technologies, recovery, recycle, and sustainability of high added-value compounds in food industry is assured (Charis M. Galanakis, 2012). By development of novel technologies, consideration of food waste as a renewable crude source of energy and material has become close to reality.

Food waste can be used as feed for biorefinery to produce bio-based added value products (Mirabella et al., 2014). Or digested anaerobically to produce biofuel, generally renewable energy carriers (Evangelisti et al., 2014; C. Zhang et al., 2014; R. Zhang et al., 2007). Or incinerated with energy recover (Grosso et al., 2010). Among which two later ones are considered as conventional approaches toward waste management.

Food waste being considered as feedstock for added value compounds production, has made their valorisation a good step toward sustainability of food industry (C. S. K. Lin et al., 2013). Recently, production of high added-value products is under investigation which reveals that their production can be 3.5 times more profitable than biofuel conversion (Tuck, 2012). Which has grown attention due to both environmental and economic beneficials. The following graph presents a schematic view of the idea.



Fig.2 Food supply chain waste bioprocessing (Maina et al., 2017).

As a relevant application of waste management techniques, Grape pomace, skin, and wine lees are used as feedstock for dietary fibre, phenolic compounds, calcium tartrate, and enocyanin production (Charis M. Galanakis, 2012), conventionally. While, novel technologies have resulted in various compounds production.

Food waste is a key area in Circular Economy (CE) (European Commission, 2017) in which it is recognised as underutilized resource which should enter as feedstock to economy. Circular economy is gaining interest day by day and is known as a perfect substitute for current linear economy.

1.8. Traditional and conventional food and winery waste management

The most widely applied techniques on food waste are based on taking advantage of their energy potentiality and composting the rest. In addition, through some early studies, recovery of some compounds is industrialized based on optimizing the process of food production. As an example, Winery wastes are usually sent to energy industry, composting, and dumping (Ahmad et al., 2020). Wine lees having five percent volume by volume composition of total wine production (Alañón et al., 2011) are mostly disposed to wastewater treatment plant or used as animal feed (Maugenet, 1973). While, as more sustainable production, in some countries like Italy, wine waste was used to produce compost and distilled to produced spirits like grappa and tartaric acid (Dimou et al., 2015; Oliveira & Duarte, 2016); EU policies has reduced subsidies on distilleries to motivate using these by-products for production of higher added value products than distilling or composting them (Ncube et al., 2021).

Based on data relating to UK, LCA results show that AD (anaerobic digestion) followed by composting is environmentally more beneficial than landfilling with utilization of landfill gas, IVC (in vessel composting), and incineration with energy recovery and serves the goals of

circular economy (Slorach et al., 2019). Since AD and composting both are in compliance with the goals of circular economy, had been considered as the most appropriate methods toward food waste management (Ravindran & Jaiswal, 2016).

With the help of novel technologies, policy makers have passed some laws and even reached global agreements toward global level waste managements. Food waste management, which has led to consideration of sustainable production and consumption, is known as fundamental requirement for sustainable development by Paris agreement in 2015 (Imbert, 2017).

1.9. Disadvantage of conventional waste treatment policies

Conventional approaches have proven to be insufficient to deal with the amount of food waste and even to some extent responsible for environmental problems faced in the world. Landfills and land-spreads can cause water and soil contamination by nutrients and free metals present in food industry waste, which can threaten human health(M. P. Zacharof & Lovitt, 2014).

Due to lots of negative impacts corresponding to conventional waste disposal such as landfilling, land spreading, or disposing to rivers, new approaches must be developed (Myrto Panagiota Zacharof, 2017). However, through studies, it has been observed that to ensure sustainability of food supply chain, combination of valorisation strategies should be applied. As an example, one study suggests that a single process or valorisation stage like AD and composting is not sufficient to recover all the potential high added value compounds (Tuck, 2012).

1.10. Policies and hierarchies toward waste management

There should be policies to prevent food waste; however, food waste is an inevitable large portion of nowadays world which is required to be dealt with (Thyberg & Tonjes, 2016). To satisfy such demand, policies have targeted production chain towards developing them into sustainable plants.

Prior to solving the problem, to have better indication and insight of the situation, European commission has classified waste management to three stages, pre-use: reduce; use: reduce, resynthesize, remanufacture, refurbish, repair, direct reuse, and repurpose; post-use: recover and recycle (Luttropp & Lagerstedt, 2006). The following scheme properly describes the EU priorities.



Fig.3 The European waste hierarchy(European Commission (DG ENV), 2010).

There are some regulations concerning novel waste management techniques. According to EC (European Commission) regulation 1493/1999 (EC, 1999) about wine industry, grape pomace after vinification should be sent to distillation to recover ethanol and produce tartrates (Tacchini et al., 2019).

1.11. Interest and demand toward novel approaches

Prevention and reuse policies are currently gaining interest toward waste reduction prior to digestion and landfill (Imbert, 2017). General idea behind novel food waste treatment strategies can be summarized as the waste and by-products of main process can become feedstock and raw material for a secondary process; and the waste from second can become raw material for the third and so on (Liguori et al., 2013).

According to current legislations and in compliance with circular economy model and biorefinery concept, wastes are used as feedstock for production of energy and high added value compounds. All in all, the need for disposing waste in environmentally friendly ways and reuse, recycle, and recover them as much as possible is rising (The Biocomposite Centre, 2008).

1.12. CE initiation and starting point

Having negative environmental impact, landfills are losing interest; while biorefinery approach to produce high added value and nutritional products followed by biofuel and energy production is becoming more reliable and proven to have lower environmental impact and even having economic advantages (Thyberg & Tonjes, 2016).

Circular economy model has been developed by Chinese and European policy makers to lessen environmental impact of world economy (EU Commission, 2014; Murray et al., 2017). Despite the obstacles on the transition to CE, CE (Circular Economy) and bio-refinery approach have developed as a substitute for current linear economy which is based on 'take, make, and dispose' (Maina et al., 2017).

One of the major problems which is hoped to be overcome through introduction of novel technologies is price of biobased compounds. There are alternatives or bio-based products ready to be substituted by 90 percent of fossil-based products (Perimenis et al., 2011; Taylor,

2008), while lower price of fossil based products decreases feasibility of biobased substitutes production.

1.13. CE definition, requirement, criteria, and Rx approach

A general definition of CE is 'closed materials cycle economy or resource circulated economy' (Yang & Feng, 2008) . Which gives a good insight that the idea of circular economy is based on closing energy and material or generally flows of resources in a process (Geng & Doberstein, 2008; Haas et al., 2015). In details, circular economy is an economic method toward integration of economic growth and environmental sustainability (Park et al., 2010) through Rx approach. 3R being reducing, reusing, and recovering (Kirchherr et al., 2017), 4R being reuse, recycle, repair, and remanufacture (Stahel, 2016), and 5R which is based on repair, reuse, remanufacture, refurbish, and recycle are introduced as Rx approaches to satisfy current and future generation resource demand (Prieto-Sandoval et al., 2018).

CE through literature has been classified in three scales, micro (companies or manufactures), meso (eco-industrial parks), and macro (city, region, nation, and finally globe) (Kirchherr et al., 2017; Yuan et al., 2006). As mentioned earlier, production chain is targeted as first barrier to overcome and manage to reach sustainability of food sector.

To satisfy circular economy goals, eco-innovation, which is well described in Fig.4, is required to close the life cycle loop; where eco-innovation is defined as 'the production, application, or exploitation of a good, service, production process, organizational structure, or management or business method that is novel to the firm or user which results, throughout its life cycle, in a reduction of environmental risk, pollution, and relevant alternatives' (Kemp & Pearson, 2007).

Biorefinery application requires large investment; so, it should be applied on a wide range and not on a specific bioconversion. Mentioned criteria is crucial in term of making biorefinery approach economically and to some extent environmentally feasible (Myrto Panagiota Zacharof, 2017).

Shifting from linear production to circular production has environmental benefits; however, the change requires local willingness, new market, competitive production, and above all development of new technologies and processes (Ncube et al., 2021).

The project under investigation places in micro scale since Caviro is a winery; the project seems feasible due to the company's environmental management maturity and operating cost reduction due to the project application. These two factors are main parameters ensuring feasibility of proposed project in compliance with CE approach (Stahel, 2016).



Fig.4 Eco-innovation determinants towards CE (Prieto-Sandoval et al., 2018).

1.14. Bio-Economy, Bio-refinery approach serving CE

Bioeconomy is defined as opportunities and possibilities of converting renewable source of food and in general biological resources into high added value products and energy (Ravindran & Jaiswal, 2016). The term is defined as biotechnological applications and production of bio-products are gaining interest.

Optimization of the energy and material flow of an existing process leads to bio-refinery approach (Octave & Thomas, 2009). Bio-refinery concept has been imitated from petroleum refinery, where in biorefinery different technologies have been utilized to recover products from food waste (Jin, Yang, et al., 2018).

Biorefinery concept can be applied in three phases or generations (Kamm & Kamm, 2004) 1) processing one feedstock to a target product; 2) applying novel technologies to valorise by-products of process to high added value compounds; 3) applying technologies which are able to convert different feedstock to corresponding products are high added value compounds; the flexibility and economic feasibility rises as the approach goes forward (Jin, Yang, et al., 2018).

Applying bio-refinery approach results in extraction of high value-added compounds like polyphenols, in compliance with European regulations about food waste management and circular economy, which are used as food additives to improve social health level (Barba et al., 2016).

All the mentioned factors have led to analysis of bio-refinery approach and corresponding circular economy to discover their advantages and disadvantages. The assessment of novel

approach have been conducted to ensure surpassing of advantages against drawbacks. A general view on biorefinery concept is provided as follow.



Fig.5 The bio-refinery concept (Lucarini et al., 2018).

1.15. CE, bioeconomy, biorefinery aim, advantage, and market

Recovering added value compounds from food supply chain industry and especially beverage industry can cause large economic benefits due to being a very cheap feedstock (M. P. Zacharof et al., 2014). Besides, in 2016, 1300 tons of CO₂ equivalents were produced which could be reduced by exploiting winery wastes and by-products in biorefinery concept following circular economy aim to produce high added value compounds (Bevilacqua et al., 2017). Statistically, environmental and economic advantage of such approach has made the change toward circular economy inevitable.

European bioeconomy has around 2 trillion euros as turnover and 22 million employees (European Commission, 2012). According to international organizations, green economy based on circular bioeconomy approach can lead to 15-60 million jobs in next twenty years (ILO (International Labour Organization), 2012). It has been suggested that by 2025 every euro invested in this field can generate 10 euros (European Commission, 2012). CE combined with bio-refinery proposed to have a good perspective toward renovated competitiveness, economic gain, increase in job opportunities, organizational, social, and technical innovations (European Commission, 2014).

CE as restorative and regenerative approach aims at reducing dependency on fossil based raw material and satisfy Europe such demand by internal potentialities through waste management (Ellen Mac Arthur Foundation, 2015). It has been argued that application of CE has the potentiality to reduce raw material requirement of European industry by 14-24

percent by 2030 (Venkata Mohan et al., 2016). In addition, CE application is assumed to reduce European industry expenses by 600 billion euros per year (Scarlat et al., 2015), producing 500,000 job opportunities, and reducing CO_2 emission by around 400 million tons(Maina et al., 2017).

Advantages of biorefinery concept can be listed as follow (Jin, Yang, et al., 2018):

- 1. Lowering waste generation of process by almost fully consumption of original feedstock.
- 2. Increase in plant revenue by addition of new by-product with growing market.
- 3. Positive synergy impact of novel technologies.
- 4. Creation of new job opportunities by addition of new operating battery limits.
- 5. A great step toward energy self-efficiency of plant.

Along social benefits, due to reducing pollution, bioeconomy and CE result in increment of public health (Bourguignon, 2017).

According to (Kretschmer et al., 2013; J. Lin et al., 2011) obstacles on the transition path from linear economy to circular bioeconomy are:

- 1. High volume and high level of variation in composition of food waste.
- 2. Low coordination of waste generators throughout the food supply chain.
- 3. Storage, since food waste is highly active which leads to decomposition and degradation.
- 4. Some bio-based products cost more than their fossil-based alternatives.
- 5. Economic viability of plants and technologies.

Following figure derived from literature mentions all positives and negatives points of biorefinery approach applied on food waste and forestry residues.

Strengths Weaknesses Offers the possibility to turn waste streams into valuable Commercial demonstration of technologies lags behind, resources, and improve sustainability of agriculture and inter alia due to high costs, financing constraints and a food production: current lack of demand-pull effect; Potential for 'green' jobs and economic activity if Sustainability risks exist even for an industry based on sustainability concerns addressed: wastes and residues, given prevailing existing uses and Many conversion technologies have been developed environmental functions; Availability of sufficient biomass constrained by and Europe is believed to hold a strong position in biorefinery research; logistical, technical, economic and environmental The sector is believed to have great potential, one factors, and seasonality; highlight being the potential to produce simultaneously D Wastes and residues tend to be bulky, low value per both bio-based chemicals and energy in biorefineries; tonne, heterogeneous and diffuse; their processing in Bio-based plastics with strong development potential biorefineries therefore tends to be expensive, putting identified. them at a cost disadvantage. Opportunities Threats $\hfill\square$ The sector's significant potential to create jobs and Policy determination to reduce wastes in the food chain economic growth makes it an attractive target for decision which should increase future raw material costs; making in times of economic downturns; The current political focus on bioenergy and biofuels The on-going revision of EU biofuel policy in an attempt to (promoted through renewable energy targets) puts biomitigate ILUC by moving towards biofuels from wastes based material uses at competitive disadvantage; and residues may provide a stimulus to the wider The lack of sustainability criteria for biomaterials (or even biorefinery sector; for solid biomass energy) in light of the on-going The Bioeconomy Communication as a high-level policy discussion on conventional biofuels may undermine trust initiative with the potential to stimulate decision making in the sector: by industry and European and national policy makers; The lack of technical standards for bio-based products □ The Biobased PPP could develop into a promising may complicate market penetration; initiative helping inter alia bring about large-scale Lack of public awareness as regards bio-based products; demonstration; The oil price (and development of unconventional fossil Private sector initiatives to move towards bio-based sources) is an important determinant of the profitability sourcing (notably in the food packaging industry). of many bio-based operations but its development is outside of the sector's control.

Fig.6 Main strength, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats on way toward utilization of food waste as feedstock for production of material and energy (Kretschmer et al., 2013).

1.16.2G biorefinery approach, Italy application, food bioprocessing

There are some biorefinery applications and their data to be referred in the literature. The available data corresponds to application of the first and second generation biorefineries. Provided two examples ensure feasibility and benefits of novel approaches.

A study by (Martinez et al., 2016)Martinez et al., 2016 proposes polyphenols extraction from grape pomace utilizing supercritical CO₂ extraction technique followed by feeding leftovers to acidogenic digestion to produce PHA, and finally sending residues to anaerobic methanogenic digestion to produce biogas.

Application of AD and thermal valorisation as 2nd generation biorefinery approach on Italian biowaste, having high carbon content (higher than 40%) and high C/N ratio(10-30), has been conducted, which illustrates that AD is proven to have less environmental impact along higher valorisation (Demichelis et al., 2019).



Fig.7 Example of bioprocessing for waste valorisation (Maina et al., 2017).

It has been already discussed that CE and biorefinery approach is the future of current economy and especially food industry. Through food industry, the industry with large economic and environmental contributions is wine industry. It worth introducing generally the grape market, its characteristics, and potentialities.

1.17. CAVIRO

The so far provided information highlights the future approach toward food and food waste of world economy. Italy is a leading wine producer and second exporter contributing to around 20 percent of global wine market (Nomisma Wine Monitor on OIV data; Nomisma Wine monitor on GTI data). Being the leading company in Italy in wine production, Caviro plays an important role in Italian and world's wine and more generally food industry. Introducing Caviro as a just wine producer would be underestimation. To better understand the company, it would be beneficial to get to know company potentialities, policies, and developments. Caviro's R&D department is highly active toward investigating existing potentialities in the group and production line and studying novel technologies to exploit such potentialities toward development of the company.

First, to better understand Caviro's impact on Italian economy, it would be suggested to introduce its potentialities. The company exports wine to over 70 countries, leading to 64 million euros as turnover in 2018 (Caviro, 2019). Italian market corresponds to 74 percent of Caviro sales (Caviro, 2019). The company's revenue can be classified as 71% from wine, 18% from alcohol, must, tartaric acid, and 9-11% from energy, environment sustainability branch. The total revenue of company in 2018 was 330 million euros (Caviro, 2019). All in all, Caviro contains high potentiality for application of CE and biorefinery approach.

Caviro through the last decades has invested on changing approach toward circular economy, which has resulted in producing added value products and lowering environmental impact, Caviro has become a leading group through its subsideries (Caviro Extra and Enomondo). Therefore, the company is the first producer of alcohol and biomethane based on production volume. In addition, 99 percent of generated waste is used energy source (Caviro, 2019). As a result, it disposes only 0.66 percent of generated waste which has led production of 560,000 tons per year of processed agro-industrial waste annually (Caviro, 2019). Through application of CE approach, Caviro has also reached first place in wastewater treatment.

Through energy production from waste, the company has reach 114,000 MWh self-produced thermal energy and 109,000 MWh self-produced electricity, satisfying 40,000 families' demand (Caviro, 2019).

Through producing alcohol, tartaric acid, and other added value products from must, the group has successfully fulfilled its goals toward circular economy. However, for full sustainability and fully application of CE and bio-economy concept, Caviro has launched various projects to recover value-added products from its waste streams before sending to AD stage. Through economical evaluations and market value, interest has been gained by bioactive compounds recovery, especially polyphenols. Polyphenols contain high potentiality and even have negative environmental impact if disposed inappropriately.

1.18. Grape Market

Grape is the second largest fruit crop cultivated globally; from which 80 percent is used to produce wine(Oreopoulou & Russ, 2007). Globally, *vitis vinifera* is the most cultivated grape for wine production (Barba et al., 2016). Wine industry was estimated to have 11 billion euros market (Zion Market Research, 2017). In such market, Spain, China, Italy, Turkey, and France are responsible for around half of world's wine production in 2019 (Ahmad et al., 2020). Obviously, grape market has large contributions on world economy and the amount of food waste.

Global wine production in 2013 was 281 million tons (Da Ros et al., 2014); With 27 million tons of grape production, Europe plays an important role in 50 million tons of global grape production (Scoma et al., 2016). For which Italy, France, Spain contributed for 46 percent of it (Barba et al., 2016). Italy is the leading country in wine production (OIV, 2019) with production of 54.8 million hL, corresponding to 19 percent of global production (Ncube et al., 2021).

Corresponding waste generated in grape market are namely stalk, grape pomace (50% skin, 25% seed, 25% stem), wine lees, and wastewater. Such food waste in the industry is highly potential feedstock for biorefinery concept (Jin, Yang, et al., 2018). To take advantage of such potentiality, generated waste, characteristics are required to be discussed.

1.19. Grape base waste generation and their classification and characteristics

Generally, winery wastes are classified as compounds with high levels of chemical oxygen demand (Barba et al., 2016). Among which grape pomace corresponds to 25% (w/w) of processed grape (Sirohi et al., 2020). Grape pomace containing mainly skin and seeds as solid, which contribute to around 75 and 28 percent of total solid waste, respectively (Brenes et al., 2016). Further detailed data required for ensuring the waste potentiality.

Grape pomace contains sugar, pigments, phenolic compounds, tartaric acid, fibre which are widely used as food additives. Besides, grape seeds have linoleic acid, omega-6 fatty acids 17%, and phenolics around 6 percent (Ciuta et al., 2011).

M. Tacchini et al. study in 2018 investigated grape samples from Caviro, indicates that white grape pomace is rich in flavonols, while red grape pomace highlighted presence of anthocyanins, and grape seeds are mainly characterized by procyanidins.

The provided data already justifies the utilization of grape pomace as feedstock for biorefinery approach, however further investigation through their amount, composition, and bioactivity is required.

1.20. Winery waste and by-products usage, amount, and composition



Fig.8 By-products of wineries (Sirohi et al., 2020).

Before discussing available compounds in grape pomace, it worth mentioning conventional usage of the grape pomace and other grape based wastes. Grape pomace containing grape skin can be a good source for animal feed (Arvanitoyannis et al., 2006). Grape stalk contributing to large portion of grape based wastes (5 tons per hectare per year) are rich in lignocellulosic compounds which are used for composting and soil fertilisers (Barrantes Leiva et al., 2014; Begalli et al., 2009; Nerantzis & Tataridis, 2006). Grape seeds correspond to 30 percent of wet pomace can be used to extract oil from them. While, grape stems contributing to 7 percent of grape raw matter, are usually used as animal feed or landfilled (Ahmad et al., 2020).

There are traditionally known as waste streams like lees which are rich in microorganisms, tartrate, and ethanol(Pérez-Bibbins et al., 2015). Ethanol and tartrate recovery have been successfully put in operation by Caviro as a step toward circular economy.

However, according to mentioned potentialities, the current waste management is not sufficient to exploit the potential of each present compound in the grape pomace. These insufficient techniques rise attention toward biorefinery application on grape pomace (Myrto Panagiota Zacharof, 2017).

1.21. Feasibility of valorisation process

Recovery of compounds from waste streams should meet market capacity, safety, and standards for human consumption; otherwise, it will not be feasible (Charis M. Galanakis, 2012).Feasibility parameters are the most important ones toward industrializing a proposed process. According to Research and Development department of Caviro, the current project has satisfied the feasibility parameters. It would be out of scope of this thesis to discuss the matter, since the main goal is to propose a techno-economic evaluation of polyphenol extraction from grape seed.

1.22. Extraction of high added value compounds

Extraction stage is the most important stage in valorising food waste; through which there are numerous technologies proposed and studied in literature (Charis M. Galanakis, 2012). In the same study Galakanis proposes a general 5 recovery stages, being: 1) macroscopic matrix pre-treatment, 2) molecule separation, 3) molecule extraction, 4) purification, 5) product formation. A good



Fig.9 Conventional extraction (Yammine et al., 2018).

In general, food waste streams contain potentiality toward production of biofuel, enzyme, biogas, bio-chemical compounds, and biohydrogen through biorefinery approach(Octave & Thomas, 2009).

1.23. Grape seed bioactive compounds, composition, amount, ...

From different components of grape pomace, seeds correspond to 40-50 percent of total solid waste generated in wineries (Sirohi et al., 2020). In addition, through research conducted on grape pomace, grape seeds are rich in bioactive compounds, followed by skin and pulp, results presented in table.2 are in compliance with such declaration (Chandra & Ramalingam, 2011; Pastrana-Bonilla et al., 2003). Therefore, grape seeds have been targeted for recovery of their added value compounds.

Grape seeds contain numerous high added value compounds from which the ones with considerable composition are oil (13-19%), protein (11%), non-digestible hydrocarbons (80%, mainly cellulose and pectin), significant amounts of phenolic compounds (flavonoids, procyanidins, and resveratrol), sugar and minerals (Brenes et al., 2016).

Among the present compounds in grape seeds, polyphenols, classified in Fig.9, have the highest economic value, which has resulted in increasing attention toward extraction of them. Besides, Phenolic compounds are covalently bound to complex polysaccharides present in cell wall (Sirohi et al., 2020) which leads to difficulties in extracting them. In detail, grape seeds are great source of oil and phenolic compounds; after defatting, residual seeds contain: 6.5 percent of moisture, 11 percent protein, 5.7 percent ash, 46 percent acid insoluble lignin, 1.4 percent acid soluble lignin, 8.1 percent extractives in water, and 5.3 percent extractives in ethanol (Prado et al., 2014). Grape seeds also contain vitamin E and its derivatives (Hong et al., 2009).

On the other hand, 60-70 percent of extractible polyphenols from grape pomace are present in seeds (Yilmaz & Toledo, 2006), 30-35 percent in skin, and a small portion (around 10%) in the pulp. Seeds' polyphenol weight composition is between 5-8 percent (Sirohi et al., 2020).

Further investigations on seeds residuals of polyphenol extraction indicates that dephenolised residues of phenolic compounds extraction are good source for Polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHAs) production (Martinez et al., 2016). To complete the biorefinery approach, further studies must be carried out on the latter subject.

The study (Tuck, 2012) has reported composition of grape seeds under investigation as follow:

Compound	Composition in percentage
Moisture	25-40
Polysaccharide	36-46
Organic acid	2-7
Oils, fatty acids	13-20
Phenolic compounds	4-6

Table.1 Grape seed composition (Tuck, 2012).

It worth mentioning that bioactivity and concentration of bioactive compounds are different among grape types and even the same grape type from different regions; it has been proven that bioactivity and concentration are highly dependent on grape variety, location, fertilization conditions, soil, and harvest period(Brenes et al., 2016).



Fig.10 Phenolic compounds classification (Sirohi et al., 2020).

1.24. Polyphenol extraction justification, EU policy, polyphenol negative environmental impact

Application of anaerobic digestion on winery waste have shown some restrictions due to presence of polyphenols and copper (Melamane et al., 2007). Biologically, high concentration of phenolic compounds leads to acidic conditions (low PH), and due to their antioxidant activity, they prevent biological degradation; these two characteristics of phenolics make them environmentally hazardous (Kalli et al., 2018). In addition, Due to antimicrobial potential of polyphenols, their separation from grape pomace prior to entering AD improves

fermentation process (Lucarini et al., 2018). While, by recovering them from grape pomace, not only environmental contribution can be prevented; but also it can lead to positive effect on environment and contribute to economic and health benefits.

According to definitions provided earlier in compliance with European Commission classifications, polyphenol recovery from grape seeds can be classified by as reuse or direct reuse (Thierry et al., 1995) for production of a by-product aiming at lowering waste generation. Choosing polyphenols as desired compound to be extracted, its characteristics and potential market needs further research.

1.25. Polyphenol characterisation, classification, amount, and potentialities

Phenolic compounds are present in vacuoles of plants and lipo-protein bilayers (Agati et al., 2012). Grape seeds contain a wide range of compounds with high added value potentialities, which are nutraceuticals like phenolic compounds (gallic acid, hydroxybenzoic and cinnamic acid derivatives, quercetin, kaempferol, monomeric flaval-3-ols, i.e. (+)-catechin, (+)-epicatechin, gallo-catechin and epicatechin 3-O-gallate, procyanidin dimers, trimers, and more highly polymerized procyanidins) (Xu et al., 2010), unsaturated fatty acids (Durante et al., 2017; Garavaglia et al., 2016; Shinagawa et al., 2018), vitamin E, carotenoids, and phytosterols (Giannini et al., 2016).

Phenolic compounds are effective agents against ultraviolet radiation, pathogens, and environmental stress (Koubaa et al., 2015). Besides, phenolic compounds are well soluble in hydro-alcoholic mixtures (C. M. Galanakis et al., 2013; Tsakona et al., 2012) which is exploited characteristic in extraction process. Along phenolic compounds contribution to wine colour, through various studies their medical usage has been investigated (Manach et al., 2004; Vilkhu et al., 2008).

Polyphenols which are present in seeds are proven to have biological potentialities such as antiallergic, anti-inflammatory, anticancer, antiaging, antimicrobial and antifungal (presented in Fig.10), antioxidant, insulinotropic, anti-lipotropic, cardio protective, and vasodilatory impacts (Haminiuk et al., 2012). As an indication the antibacterial and antifungal activity of such compounds are listed as follow:

	Antibacterial (MIC µg/mL)	Antifungal (EC ₅₀ µg/mL)	
	Pseudomonas syringae pv. syringae	Sclerotinia minor	Sclerotinia sclerotiorum
VCR UAE	>1000	n.d.	n.d.
VCR NAV	>1000	n.d.	n.d.
VCB UAE	>1000	n.d.	n.d.
VCB NAV	>1000	n.d.	n.d.
VIN UAE	>1000	>15	>15
VIN NAV	>1000	>15	>15
Positive Control	125	<0.5	<0.5

Table.2 Antibacterial and antifungal activity of grape pomace extracts, from red grapes (VCR), white grapes (VCB), and grape seeds (VIN) (Tacchini et al., 2019).

	Pulp	Skin	Seeds
Tannins	Trace	100-500	1000-6000
Anthocyans	0	500-3000	0
Phenolic acids	20-170	50-200	0

Table.3 Mean concentration of phenolic compounds (Enological Chemistry, 2012).

Having antioxidant, antiviral, antimicrobial, and anti-inflammatory properties, polyphenols are used as animal feed, feedstock or additive for cosmetics, pharmaceuticals, food, fertilizer, biomass, and biofuel industries (Sirohi et al., 2020).

Polyphenols have shown capability of fighting against development of chronic diseases like diabetes, cardiovascular, carcinogenic, neurodegenerative diseases(Georgiev et al., 2014; Iriti & Varoni, 2014; Kalli et al., 2018; Nassiri-Asl & Hosseinzadeh, 2016); through their antioxidant activity, which is proven to be more effective than vitamin C and E, and β -carotene (Kalli et al., 2018).

Through clinical tests, grape seed polyphenols effect on insulin secretion and glucose level have been tested and proved that such polyphenols have insulinotropic effect which makes them effective toward diabetes treatment (De Groote et al., 2012; Sapwarobol et al., 2012).

In addition, polyphenols extracted from grape seed have anti-cancer potential which has been studied in various articles through various mechanisms (Apostolou et al., 2013; Dinicola et al., 2014; Hamza et al., 2018). Grape seed origin polyphenols also have been proven to have positive effect interfering neurodegenerative diseases like Alzheimer through its antioxidant characteristic (Ma et al., 2014).

1.26. Polyphenol recovery benefits, and its usage

Grape seeds are proven to have health beneficial impacts through numerous articles, for which the starting point is the antioxidant activity of existing compounds (Agarwal et al., 2007; Castrillejo et al., 2011; Chou et al., 2010; Engelbrecht et al., 2007; Erdemli et al., 2017; García-Lomillo et al., 2014; Kar et al., 2009; Kaur et al., 2008; Keser et al., 2013; Montagut et al., 2010; Romani et al., 2006; Sano et al., 2007; Souza et al., 2014).

Further research has revealed that capsulated grape seeds' extracts in nanovesicles have shown contribution through intestine disorder treatment due to their antioxidant activity (Manca et al., 2020). There is also evidence indicating polyphenols anti-depressant activity (Rabiei et al., 2017).

Besides, grape seed extracts contain anti-aging compounds whose effect has been tested clinically by American Dermatology (Letawe et al., 1998). Gallic acid as an example of such compounds has been proven to be effective toward inactivating aging enzymes of skin (Wittenauer et al., 2015).

On the other hand, grape pomace extracts and generally winery by-products are highly bioactive; which allows inhibition of food born bacteria(Friedman, 2014). According to such

potentiality, grape pomace extracts contribution toward food safety is under further investigation (Kalli et al., 2018).

All characteristics and parameters discussed by now, indicate that recovery of polyphenols from grape seed will contribute to environmental, economic, and even health benefits. However, before fully justifying the process feasibility, the most important industrial factor should be discussed.

1.27. Extraction techniques, shift to novel technologies, solvent choice

Conventional extraction processes were based on solvent extraction and increasing mass transfer by temperature increment; while novel approaches like PEF (pulsed electric field), ultrasound assisted, high pressure extraction techniques (Charis M. Galanakis, 2013) aim at enhancing mass transfer without temperature increase which may lead to degradation or decomposition of desired compounds (Barba et al., 2016). To ensure the perfect extraction, solvent needs to be chosen.

Being cheap, renewable, present in wineries (Yammine et al., 2018) and having GRAS (Generally Recognised As Safe) status according to FDA (Food and Drug Administration) makes ethanol a preferable solvent for extraction of food waste derived phenolic compounds (Charis M. Galanakis, 2012). While, extraction with hydrotropic solvents has resulted in lower antioxidant capacity when optimized to ensure high total polyphenol concentration in extract (Rajha, Chacar, et al., 2015).

1.28. Novel extraction methods and their goal

Due to limitations of conventional extraction techniques, various studies have suggested novel technologies for extraction of sensitive compounds from food waste. Novel technologies goals are reduction in solvent consumption, increase extraction yield, decrease extraction time, lower energy consumption, and higher extract quality (Chemat et al., 2015; Li et al., 2012; Rombaut et al., 2014).

Novel extraction methods mentioned in (Charis M. Galanakis, 2012) are as follow:

- 1. Microwave assisted extraction: increase of solubility through temperature increase (Banožić et al., 2020).
- 2. Super critical fluids (CO₂) extraction: highly selective
- 3. Subcritical fluid (CO₂, water) extraction (J. Zhang et al., 2020)
- 4. Ultrasound assisted extraction: Ultrasound waves accelerate extraction by creating cavities which enhances heat and mass transfer. It also increases efficiency by lowering extraction time (Nayak et al., 2018).
- 5. Electrically induced extraction (PEF and HVED): non thermal approach
- 6. High pressure processing (HPP) extraction (Filipe et al., 2020; Pereira et al., 2019)

- 7. Enzyme assisted extraction (EAE) (Stambuk et al., 2016; Tomaz et al., 2016).
- 8. Cold plasma extraction mostly used as pre-treatment (Bao, 2020).
- 9. Steam distillation (DIS) (Tacchini et al., 2019).

A brief description on each technology has been provided to make their evaluation easier. To find the best technology among mentioned strategies a comparison is also required.

Supercritical fluid (CO₂) extraction (SFE) of polyphenols from grape pomace experiments in lab and pilot scale followed by filtration steps and finally feeding the residues to AD has been conducted (Martinez et al., 2016).

Subcritical fluid (CO₂) extraction (SbFE) of polyphenols from white grape seeds at around 35-55°C with ethanol and methanol as organic modifier has resulted in improvement in gallic acid, catechin, and epicatechin extraction (Palma & Taylor, 1999).

Ultrasound assisted extraction (UAE) contributes to cavity formation due to ultrasound waves; which lead to microjets creation destructing cell walls to permeate intracellular compounds (Vinatoru, 2001). Ultrasound assisted extraction performed by (Da Porto et al., 2013)Da Porto shows similar results compared to Soxhlet extraction (14g GAE/100 g DM).

Pulsed electric field (PEF) assisted extraction takes advantage of transmembrane potential; above a certain threshold of which intracellular permeability increases (Knorr et al., 2001; Zimmermann, 1986). Low intensity of electric field has resulted in increment of total polyphenols in the juice; whereas, increasing electric field does not necessarily increase total polyphenols concentration (Balasa et al., 2006). However, electric field results in cell collapse and solubilization of intracellular components (Rajha, Boussetta, et al., 2015).

Grape seed extraction with HVED (high voltage electric discharge) with supplementary ethanol extraction has resulted in polyphenol extraction equal to 9 g GAE/100g of DM (dry matter (N. Boussetta et al., 2013).

High pressure processing (HPP) extraction of grape seed and skin results in 10.8 g GAE/100g DM of polyphenols extracted from seeds and 3.4 g GAE/100g DM from skin (Casazza et al., 2010, 2012).

Enzymes like cellulase, β -glucosidase, xylanase, β -glucanase, pectinase break the polymeric chain of polysaccharides which results in releasing bounded compounds like polyphenols (Kumar et al., 2017). Enzyme assisted extraction (EAE) has resulted in extraction of mostly monomers and dimers of polyphenols due to acidic condition (Mattivi et al., 2009).

1.29. Pros and Cons of various technologies and comparison among them

As mentioned earlier, each strategy utilizes a specific characteristic of the extraction media to enhance mass transfer. Comparing different technologies and getting to know each technology's disadvantages, are helpful toward choosing the best technology serving our goals.

Based on mass transfer rules, grinding should increase mass transfer, which potentialities and drawbacks are well explained in table.4. However, conventional grinding leads to temperature increment in plant matrix causing degradation of desired components (Khanal et al., 2010); in addition, because of small particles, difficulties have been observed in filtration and purification stages (Yammine et al., 2018).

High pressure and high temperature extraction methods are not favoured due to high operating cost and thermal sensitivity of desired bioactive products (Barba et al., 2016). Therefore, exploiting other potentialities are more favoured.

As a novel approach, MAE contributes to the highest amount of extracted polyphenols (Bittar et al., 2013), while the operating cost of such technology is higher than UAE. Still MAE is industrially attractive and discussed through number of articles (Diaz-Ortiz et al., 2007; J. Mason et al., 2011; Li et al., 2012; Tatke & Jaiswal, 2011).

SbFE of polyphenols from white grape seeds show considerable amounts of contaminants in the extract, and it requires high pressure (Barba et al., 2016). Similarly, application of HVED results indicate cell rupture and extraction of intracellular compounds (mainly proteins) (Nadia Boussetta & Vorobiev, 2014). SFE and steam distillation (DIS) approaches contribute to high amount of fatty acid extraction (Tacchini et al., 2019). Contaminations made lead to post-extraction difficulties in filtration stages and decreasing the shelf life of the end-product.

Low solvent consumption, dramatic decrease in residence time (Da Porto et al., 2013), low operating temperature, and low operating and maintenance cost highlights ultrasound assisted extraction as a greener and cheaper recovery method than the others. (Roselló-Soto et al., 2015) Although, achieving high protein and polyphenol concentration higher operating cost than HVED and PEF has been reported (Rajha et al., 2014). Besides, long exposure to Ultrasound waves may result in degradation of polyphenols, especially anthocyanins (Pingret et al., 2013).

Another comparison conducted by M. Tacchini et al (Tacchini et al., 2019), through their study has resulted in following results. Which indicates that UAE extraction yield is higher than Naviglio technology, while polyphenol content and their activity are slightly lower. However, industrially UAE is more favoured.

Sample	Extraction methods	Extraction yield (%)	Total phenolic content (milligram gallic acid per gram of dried extract)	Antioxidant activity –DPPH – IC50 (µg/mL)
VCR	UAE	25.13 ± 3.71	189.11 ± 5.95	10.99 ± 1.74
	NAV	10.42 ± 2.38	159.58 ± 1.57	15.31 ± 4.95
VCB	UAE	27.59 ± 1.68	116.44 ± 3.49	22.44 ± 2.30
	NAV	13.41 ± 6.25	106.11 ± 5.46	20.82 ± 3.72
VIN	UAE	11.61 ± 4.39	446.72 ± 22.16	5.44 ± 0.40
	NAV	9.52 ± 0.76	506.24 ± 55.91	4.30 ± 0.31

Table 4. Comparison among extracts obtained by ultrasound assisted (UAE) and Naviglio technology extraction (NAV) from red grape pomace (VCR), white grape pomace (VCB), and grape seed (VIN). (Tacchini et al., 2019).

There are some doubts about PEF effect on intracellular interactions, extracted compounds themselves, their bioavailability, and bioactivity (Cholet et al., 2014). Also de-condensation of tannins has been observed utilizing PEF (Delsart et al., 2014). Application of such technique industrially needs further investigation through extraction mechanism, bioavailability, and bioactivity of extracts (Yammine et al., 2018).

	Drying/Grinding	PEF assisted extraction	HVED assisted extraction	US assisted extraction
Advantages	Easy implementation – High extraction efficiency	 Low energy requirements Low processing costs High selectivity, particularly for anthocyanins 	 Low energy requirements High extraction efficiency 	Easy implementation Easy-operating High extraction efficiency — High adaptability of the US devices to the different raw material
Drawbacks	 Overheating of the plant matrix 	 Poor adaptability of the PEF apparatuses (generator & treatment cells) to the different raw material 	 Possible degradation of bio-compounds 	 Possible degradation of bio-compounds
	 Possible degradation of the bio-components 	 High investment cost 	 Treatment in batch 	 Erosion of the transducers
	- High energy consumption		 Limited lifetime of electrodes 	
	 Increased difficulties during the filtration and purification steps Poor selectivity 		 Increased difficulties during the filtration and purification steps Poor selectivity 	

Table 5. Advantages and disadvantages of conventional and novel approaches toward extractionenhancement. (Yammine et al., 2018).

Application of EAE requires control over PH, enzyme dosage, temperature, bioavailability of enzyme, and extraction time (Stambuk et al., 2016). They make EAE a less attractive approach than UAE.

The comparisons indicate that UAE is more reliable and easier to be applied in existing plant. Also, the technology is less complicated and results in higher yield than most extraction methods. All these factors make UAE economically favoured toward extraction of polyphenols from grape seeds.

On the other hand, the comparison has been made based on basics of each technology and in lab or pilot scale. It worth mentioning some applications of mentioned technologies.

1.30. Novel extraction techniques application

Pinot Meunier grape seeds (red grape) are used for polyphenol extraction with operation conditions being, 600 exponential pulse in water (L/S=5), 20 kV/cm, 320 kJ/kg; effective treatment time is 6 ms at 50°C; extraction for one hour with 50° ethanol as solvent. The results show a reduction of residence time by a factor of 2 (N. Boussetta et al., 2012).

PEF application is studied during alcoholic fermentation to increase tannins extraction by 34 percent (Delsart et al., 2014). While, in case of fermented grape pomace the recovery of anthocyanins was enhanced (Barba et al., 2015).

Subcritical fluid extraction (SbFE) of polyphenols from white grape seeds has been optimised by Palma and Taylor (1999) (Palma & Taylor, 1999). Extraction of polyphenols using the same approach and with using ethanol as co-solvent has resulted in selective extraction according to solvent capacity (Murga et al., 2000).

Supercritical fluid (CO₂) extraction (SFE) of polyphenols from grape pomace experiments in lab and pilot scale followed by filtration steps and finally feeding the residues to AD has been conducted (Martinez et al., 2016).

High pressure and high temperature extraction of polyphenols from grape pomace at around 150°C has resulted in the highest amount of total phenolic compounds (Casazza et al., 2012). As an application example, accelerated solvent extraction by pressurized water is mostly used for recovery of compounds present in grape skin (Stavikova et al., 2011; Vergara-Salinas et al., 2013).

UAE results in higher total polyphenol content than SFE and DIS, the highest amount extracted from grape seeds (Tacchini et al., 2019).

1.31. Extraction parameters and their optimization

Comparing three approaches investigated in the study toward applying biorefinery concept on grape pomace, the path through which grape seed oil (GSO), polyphenols (GSKP), and biochar (GB) are produced results in higher NPV, IRR, and lower payback period than GSO+GSKP and GSO; while GSO+GSKP shows better results than GSO. Biochar contribution on operating cost is considerable due to energy recovery. Through sensitivity analysis, it has been observed that grape pomace total polyphenol content, biochar, polyphenol selling price, and plant capacity have main impacts on NPV (Jin et al., 2021).

(Tacchini et al., 2019)M. Tacchini et al, 2018 article has obtained samples from Caviro which has made its results interesting for the ongoing project. Through their study, optimisation of extraction solution composition has been done by comparing red and white grape pomace and seeds, through varying ethanol percentage from pure ethanol to pure water range. The measurement of polyphenol content in each stream has been done by HPTLC (high performance thin layer chromatography). Which reveals that 50° ethanol solution best fits our goal.

Another important parameter in extraction is solid/liquid ratio which should be determined based on experiments. Various solid-liquid ratios have been tested for the application in the range of 0.1-0.25 g/ml. The optimal results which correspond to highest efficiency was obtained around 0.2 (Shi et al., 2003).

For a sufficient extraction yield, pre-treatment of sample, solvent/sample ratio, type of solvent, particle size, time and temperature of extraction should be considered (Spigno et al., 2007; Yilmaz & Toledo, 2006).

1.32. Polyphenol extraction, purification, and concentration step

Extraction process are usually followed by concentration, purification, and formulation. The same approach should be conducted after extraction of polyphenols from grape seeds. Since there are some particles and seeds' residuals in the solution. Also, for optimizing the process ethanol recovery is required. Besides, there are other solubilised compounds reducing the shelf life which should be recovered from the stream. In one study, after extraction with ethanol solution, seeds residues have been removed and the solution has undergone a

purification stage through addition of 95° ethanol solution to precipitate impurities (Jin et al., 2021).

Besides, concentration of extracted solution can be done by vacuum distillation or as a new approach, membrane process. 250 Da membrane has led to concentration of polyphenols up to 6.3 times the initial concentration (Díaz-Reinoso et al., 2009).

Novel extraction technologies are mostly studied in lab or pilot scale, whereas for industrial production, equipment and operation conditions analysis are required (Barba et al., 2016). The ongoing project aims at filling such gap toward industrial application of UAE and its techno-economic evaluation.

1.33. Techno-economic evaluation for scale up in application

Techno-economic analysis evaluates the technical performance and economic values of proposed process scheme (Jin et al., 2021). Techno-economic assessments are essential prior to scaling up and commercialization of proposed technology. It gives indications of capital investment, operating cost, profitability, revenue, and future research and development of the plant (Jin, Yang, et al., 2018).

Internal rate of return (IRR) is defined as discount rate which results to zero NPV after tax (Humbrid et al., 2011) or plant profit at time value money, and yield of investment (Kwan et al., 2015). Which is an indicator widely used for economic assessment. As an example, (Jin et al., 2021) study uses NPV, IRR, and pay-back period as economic indicators.

1.33.1. Prices and indicators

It worth mentioning the market price of extractible compounds from grape seeds. Grape seed oil = $4 \text{ USD}_{2019}/\text{kg}$, polyphenols = $20 \text{ USD}_{2019}/\text{kg}$, biochar = $2.47 \text{ USD}_{2019}/\text{kg}$ (Jin et al., 2021). These prices are essential for a reasonable economic assessment.

1.33.2. Environmental, social, and safety evaluations

Environmental assessment of biorefinery approach as was predicted has been proven through GHG emission, air and water pollution, resource depletion through cradle to gate life cycle assessment (A. S. Nizami et al., 2017).

Social assessment considering land ownership, local stewardship of common property resources and labour rights can be done to ensure social aspects of the proposed biorefinery procedure (A.-S. Nizami et al., 2016). Being a battery limit plant makes such evaluation a little bit irrelevant for our case.

2. Objective

The ultimate goal of our study is meeting circular economy perspectives of CAVIRO in compliance with European commission. To meet this goal, CAVIRO has implemented numerous strategies to satisfy the aim of circular economy. The most important or general strategy which has been implemented is waste reducing approach. This approach has led to waste valorisation, reusing, repairing, recycling of material. By reducing the disposed waste, production would go toward circularity rather than linearity.

Through analysis, grape seeds have the highest capacity for valorisation. Compounds which have the highest added value are polyphenols. Polyphenols need to be extracted and processed so they could be used in other sectors or as additives in wineries. The main goal is to evaluate different methods of extraction and comparing them with conventional extraction method present in the pilot plant. Comparison has been conducted among numerous methods via technical properties. The options have been narrowed down to 2 extraction options and then opportunities for filtration, purification and formulation have been considered.

Technical evaluation has been introduced in the introduction where the microwave assisted extraction, supercritical fluid extraction, ultrasound assisted extraction and conventional extraction have been involved, the results narrowed down the options for our extraction to ultrasound assisted extraction and conventional extraction. Technical comparison will be further discussed in our study based on literature and observations.

The most interesting part of our study is economic evaluation of the results of technical comparison. Since conventional extraction equipment is present in the plant, economic evaluation of it would be easy and ready, while for the remaining options detailed data from suppliers are required. Since, the objective is to provide a business plan for a proposed option, CAPEX, OPEX, NPV, and ROI has been evaluated and used for comparison and as indicator for the options.

The proposed process requires to be optimized to increase efficiency. An early stage study has been conducted on the ongoing process in pilot plant. Ethanol recovery has been determined as a variable which requires optimization. The optimization has been done first, numerically, then by experiments in lab scale and has been proposed as a verified optimization to be performed in upcoming productions in pilot plant.

By having all the assessments and evaluations, a well-designed business plan in compliance with the company's circular economy goals is projected and prepared in the current study. The provided business plan is accompanied by time schedule (cronoprogram) to give better indication for scaling up and reaching industrial scale production.

3. Material and Methods

The production in lab and pilot scale is considered batch. Since the operation conditions like temperature, pressure, and more importantly product quality can be easily controlled and monitored. In addition, since the production is considered seasonal production, batch mode would be the best choice. Besides, cleaning and sterilization would be more feasible in pilot plant production. Besides, considering 100 days of production in pilot plant would meet company's needs currently.

3.1. Extractors

Based on technical properties and feasibility of the different technologies present for extraction, number of extraction chambers are introduced. However, as compared in the introduction section, the sufficient, economic, and simple apparatus for extraction are conventional stirred tank (ST) and ultrasound assisted extraction chamber proposed by the Russian company. Extractors which are currently used in pilot plant are tanks with 500 L capacity, equipped by a side propeller as mixer, and a jacket. There are 4 tanks to increase the production and have a better efficiency.



Fig. 11 Stirred tank extraction chambers.

3.2. Filtration and seed separation

There are two stages of separation. One between the first and second stage of extraction in conventional mode, one after the second stage of extraction, and a micro filtration which should be implemented to avoid contamination of the single stage vacuum distillation unit. The first two are the filters which separate the seeds. Filter bags have been used in pilot plant

with some modifications for seed separation. However, for higher production and automatic production, decanter separators have been considered and asked for data from suppliers. The data will be presented in corresponding section.

For the last stage of separation, filter with smaller pore size is required to separate the seed residuals and skin which is present in the feedstock. These contaminants are better to be separated to ensure quality of product and longer life of the single stage distillation unit. For such purpose, currently the same filter bag with the subsequent manual filter and grid is currently used in pilot plant and it is projected to use a centrifuge from the same company to have an automatic production.

3.3. Single stage distillation unit (ethanol recovery)

The unit consists of a vacuum pump, a still, a shell and tube condenser, a double pipe reboiler, a recirculation pump, an extra condenser for non-condensable fraction, and a washing system. The unit has the capacity of 100 L/h. The unit has been provided by REDA. The vacuum pump provides the pressure of -1 barg which is required to evaporate the solution at around 25-30 °C with respect to the change of composition by evaporation of ethanol. Besides, a still is present where the solution is evaporated by the heat provided by an external double pipe heat exchanger. On the top, there is a shell and tube condenser where the evaporated solution which is mostly ethanol and water is condensed and stored in a tank. The non-condensable part is condensed through a small exchanger with lower operating temperature. All condensed streams are stored in the same tank. The recirculation pump ensures the efficient heat exchange from double pipe and efficient evaporation. In addition, a washing system with corresponding pipes has implemented to wash the whole unit at anytime required.



Fig. 12 Single stage distillation unit (Dealcolatore)

3.4. Purification

For purification stage a spray dryer is used to produce a powder from the extract which is the bottom product of the single stage distillation unit. The quality of extract intended is around

20-25 ^oBx. Spray dryer supplier is a French company which has suggested the mentioned quality for better performance of the spray dryer. The spray dryer is necessary for providing longer shelf life for the extracted polyphenols.



Fig. 13 Spray dryer

3.5. Solution for extraction

In both ultrasound assisted and conventional extraction, the solution required for extraction is the same. The solution is water and ethanol with 50% v/v of ethanol content. The solution is provided by mixing ethanol present in the production plant and delivered to pilot plant in containers with 1000L capacity with purity of 96% v/v and demineralized water existing in the plant as utility.

3.6. Grape Seeds

Seeds are provided from the wine production plant. The seeds are the residuals of the white wine production which were disposed or fed into Anaerobic Digestion unit. Seeds are delivered in bags to the pilot plant. It has been projected to have industrial scale production, a screw feeding line is required.

3.7. Electricity

Electricity is required as utility to operate pumps, boiler providing the heat required for extraction chamber jackets, vacuum pump, and agitators. Electricity required for production has been evaluated based on each equipment's requirement.
3.8. Water

Water is used in the whole process as heating and cooling media. Water flow is heated in an external boiler to provide heat in extraction chamber's jacket and double pipe reboiler of the single stage distillation unit. Water is also provided as cooling media for condenser.

3.9. Pump

During pilot scale production, a small portable pump is used for transferring ethanol to extraction tanks, transferring solution from first tank to the second one, and transferring the solution to reservoir tank of the single stage distillation unit.

3.10. Agitator

For an efficient extraction, mixing of the seeds and extraction solution is required. For such purpose, an automatic agitator with fixed rotation speed is connected to a shaft which has a propeller at its end. Propeller has been determined, to have both axial and radial mixing. However, in some cases mixing has shown inefficiency due to the distance of propeller from the bottom of the tank.

3.11. Jacket

It has been determined to operate the extraction stage at around 40° C. For such purpose around each extraction vessel an external heating jacket has been assembled. All jackets are connected to the boiler. The outlet of the boiler is connected to 4 automatic valves corresponding to 4 tanks. These 4 automatic valves are connected to a control panel, where the temperature is set to 40° C

3.12. Reservoir tanks

Two tanks are used as reservoir. One for collecting the single stage distillation unit feed with the capacity of 1000 L. Another with the same capacity for collecting the alcohol and water solution which is the top product of the distillation unit. There is a spare tank for collecting the residual of the top product with capacity of around 400 L. There are other two tanks for collecting the bottom product which is the final product in pilot plant.

3.13. Product specification

The bottom product is tested in laboratory with brix measurement machine. Distillation is stopped when the quality reaches 20-25°Bx. The degree is crucial for efficient use of the spray dryer. However, for other usage, higher degree of brix can be reached.

3.14. CAPEX, OPEX, NPV, ROI

Technical evaluation is based on literature and laboratory. While, for economic assessment, there are well accepted indicators for economic evaluation. CAPEX which is capital expenditure or capital expense is the money an organization or corporate entity spends to buy, maintain, or improve its fixed assets, such as buildings, vehicles, equipment, or land. While the land cost and equipment cost which are the same in the options are better to be neglected for better comparison.

OPEX, which stands for operating expenses or expenditure, refers to the costs incurred by your business via the production of goods and services. It can include a broad range of expenses, including materials, labour, machinery, packaging, shipping materials, and so on. Which in our case is based on labour and utility mostly which is based on different equipment used in different options.

In finance, the net present value (NPV) or net present worth applies to a series of cash flows occurring at different times. The present value of a cash flow depends on the interval of time between now and the cash flow. It also depends on the discount rate. NPV accounts for the time value of the money.

Return of investment (ROI) is a performance measure used to evaluate the efficiency or profitability of an investment or compare the efficiency of a number of different investments. ROI tries to directly measure the amount of return on a particular investment, relative to the investment's cost.

4. Selling the product and product quality

Although obtained polyphenols are planned to be used as wine additive inside the company, the product should be compared with the polyphenols present in the market. The quality comparison has been carried out among the polyphenol extracts produced from different seeds and in different time of the year. To eliminate time gap and shelf-life factors, all produced extracts were fed to spray dryer right after production. So, products in the shape of powder have been sent to a laboratory outside the company to perform DPPH, ABTS, and FRAP tests to compare their bioactivity and H-NMR to compare their polyphenol content and sugar content among themselves and with other polyphenols present in the market.

The bioactivity has been measured as antioxidant activity and expressed in IC_{50} (ABTS and DPPH tests) and in mMol of Trolox per gram of dried extract (DPPH, ABTS, and FRAP tests). Although through the conducted tests there are some deviations, the goal is to compare the products with the best products in the market.



Fig. 14 Trend of antioxidant activity of samples 1-13 in order from most active to least active, expressed as IC50 (Fig. a) and mMol of Trolox / g of dry extract (Fig. b)

Above figure illustrates the antioxidant activity of our products and the ones present in the market. Among the samples, samples numbered from 9 to 13 are our products obtained in Caviro. Sample 9-11 are obtained in lab scale from different grape seeds, sample 12 obtained

in pilot plant with conventional extraction, and sample 13 obtained in pilot plant with an existing ultrasound assisted extraction chamber. Besides, samples 4 and 5 are one of the best in the market. The results of the three tests show slightly different results regarding the order of activity of the samples and this could depend on the different specificity of the three assays. In any case, all tests agree in indicating samples 5, 7 and 12 as the most active, while samples 11, 8 and 2 as those that express the least antioxidant activity.

On the other hand, product obtained in the pilot plant shows compatibility with the best product in the market. Therefore, polyphenols production in pilot plant seems to have comparable results with the market. Sample 12 produced in pilot plant with perfect conditions shows good and compatible results in all assays. For further comparison and to know about the polyphenol and sugar content of the products, proton NMR spectra of the samples are as follow.





Fig. 15 1H-NMR spectra of the analysed samples; the polyphenol zone is highlighted in green, while the sugar zone is in red.

Samples 1, 5 and 7 (Fig. 15), which alternate in the first places in terms of bioactivity in the three tests, do not show a detectable presence of sugars. We reserve the right to repeat the analysis of samples 1 and 7 at a higher concentration to bring out the signals in the area of polyphenols. Analyses of the remaining samples revealed different relationships molars between sugars and polyphenols, on which the differences in activity could depend antioxidant, and hard-to-interpret signals in the area between 6 and 7 ppm that they could be attributable to procyanidin polymers naturally present in grape seeds. Particularly interesting is sample 5 which shows, both in the DPPH and ABTS tests, an activity higher (=> IC50 lower) than that of the positive control (Trolox; Fig. 14a) and a fairly simple NMR spectrum (Fig. 16), indicating, in the region between 5 and 7 ppm, proton signals of flavanolic rings typical of procyanidins. These signals could give indications on the degree of polymerization of the molecules present in the solution, but this information needs a deeper look.



Fig. 16. 1H-NMR spectrum of the sample 5.

5. Set of experiments and their objectives

5.1. Lab-scale experiments

Extraction of polyphenols from grape seeds has been investigated for couple of years. According to company's goals and in compliance with circular economy goals of the company, the extraction process has been determined as a high added value by-product production. Since extracted polyphenols can be used to improve wine quality, the production is aimed at fulfilling internal need and then scaling up for extra production which can be sold.

During my internship, I have carried out extraction in lab scale and pilot scale. In lab scale experiments, extraction was carried out in 1L Pyrex bottles. For extraction an ethanol solution was provided with the volume of 850 mL with ethanol concentration of 50% v/v. To respect previous experiments and according to literature research, to have a sufficient polyphenol extraction, liquid solid ratio of around 5 fits extraction goals. According to literature review which has been presented in the introduction, L/S ratio of 4.75 has been considered for our case. So, in each Pyrex bottle, 170 g of seeds has been added. Pyrex bottles have been put in a chamber were the temperature and agitation speed could be controlled. The optimal extraction temperature has been determined as 40°C and rotation speed equal to 200 rpm. Agitation was performed by a surface were the pyrex bottles were placed on it and fixed by jackets which were responsible for heat transfer. Extraction process was conducted under mentioned conditions for 4 hours.

After four hours, bottles were taken out. Then, the solution was separated from exhausted seeds and the volume was measured. Then the solution was placed in a new bottle with fresh seeds. The volumed was decreased due to solution adsorption on seeds. Fresh seeds were added based on the same liquid to solid ratio as the first extraction stage. The extraction process like the first stage has been carried out in 40°C and with agitation speed of 200 rpm for four hours. After 4 hours same measurements have been carried out.

Since there were not equipment for measuring the polyphenol concentration, samples have been sent to corresponding laboratories outside the company to measure the polyphenol concentration. Measurements show that around 11% of recovery could be achieved which was in compliance with the literature review.

	1st Extraction											
	seeds(g)	Solvent (1:1ethanol/water) (mL)	Liquid/solid ratio (mL/g)	Ethanol (mL)	Ethanol 96º (mL)	time (h)	Temperature (C)					
Pyrex 1	180	850	4.72	425	442.71	4	40 (38)					
Pyrex 2	180	850	4.72	425	442.71	4	40(38)					
Pyrex 3	180	850	4.72	425	442.71	4	40(38)					
Pyrex 4	180	850	4.72	425	442.71	4	40(38)					
Pyrex 5	180	850	4.72	425	442.71	4	40(38)					
Pyrex 6	180	850	4.72	425	442.71	4	40(38)					

	2nd Extraction										
seeds(g)	Solvent(mL)	Liquid/solid ratio mL/g	Ethanol (v/v%)	Ethanol (mL)	Ethanol 99º (mL)	time (h)	Temperature (C)				
148.2353	700	4.72	41.5	290.5	293.43	4	40(38)				
148.2353	700	4.72	41.5	290.5	293.43	4	40(38)				
137.6471	650	4.72	41.5	269.75	272.47	4	40(38)				
148.2353	700	4.72	41.5	290.5	293.43	4	40(38)				
148.2353	700	4.72	41.5	290.5	293.43	4	40(38)				
148.2353	700	4.72	41.5	290.5	293.43	4	40(38)				

Table 6. Lab	o scale e	extraction	experimental	data
--------------	-----------	------------	--------------	------

5.2. Pilot plant experiments

According to each tank capacity, 80 kg of seeds has been determined for extraction. Liquid to solid ratio of 4.75 has resulted in preparation of 380 L of aqueous ethanol solution of 50% v/v. For preparation of extraction solution, the available ethanol had concentration of 96% v/v. So, a simple mass balance has been carried out as follow:

$$V = \frac{380 * 50\%}{96\%}$$

So, V= 198 L. 198 L of ethanol (96°) has been poured into the tank using a pump provided in pilot plant from the reservoir of ethanol with capacity of 1000 L. To reach our goal, 182 L of demineralized water has been added.

Agitator was started. Then 80 kg of white grape seeds has been added manually to the tank. The highest possible accuracy has been applied. When the seeds were inside the tank, water flow through the jacket has been started to ensure 40 °C condition of extraction. It should be mentioned that the set point was set to 38 °C to account for temperature rise due to friction caused by agitation. The tank has been carefully closed and extraction had been performed for four hours.

The mentioned procedure was carried out for two tanks (1 and 3). While the other two tanks were empty.

In the end of four-hour extraction, the extraction solution has been poured out from tanks no. 1 and 2 to tanks 3 and 4, respectively. The bottom outlet of each tank was opened and connected to a pump which allowed transfer of solution to the next tank. To avoid seed transfer, a grid was designed in the bottom end of each tank. While the wetted seeds have remained in the tank.

When the solvent was transferred completely, a new set of seeds have been added. Reasonably, solvent volume decreased to 310L. To perform the second stage of extraction with the same liquid to solid ratio 65 kg of seeds have been manually added. The procedure was the same as the first stage. Which means 4 hours agitated extraction.

5.2.1. Seeds discharge from tanks

In pilot plant seed discharge was carried out manually. However, an efficient system for seed discharge must be designed to make them ready for the next extraction cycle, each extraction cycle consists of two stages. While discharging the seeds, an interesting phenomenon has been detected. A layer of cake was formed between the layers of seeds remained in the tank after transferring the extraction solution. The cake mainly consists of skin, cell debris, and proteins. Cake formation should be avoided to recover more solvent after first extraction. In addition, it reminds that agitational mixing along with friction of seeds to each other may have provided the adequate shear stress to enhance collapse of cells present in the outer layer of seeds.



Fig. 17 Cake formation after solution discharge in ST extraction chamber

The cake which can be seen in the figure is responsible for inefficient discharge of the solution from the tank. Cake height depends on the type of the seeds provided for extraction. Since the solution is discharged from the bottom outlet, applied suction makes the cake layer rough enough to block the solution pathway. Such phenomena should be avoided. There are various techniques to avoid such phenomena like more efficient mixing with two impellers and lower rotation speed, increasing shaft length, and discharging with mixer turned on. From possibilities, discharging with mixer turned on has been tested. However, since the impeller is located with a long distance from the bottom and the cake is formed beneath the impeller, cake formation was not prevented as expected. Besides, other possibilities require

modifications to the existing system which is not favoured by the company. Therefore, a practical solution to the existing process was needed. Based on literature one way to prevent cake formation would be aeration to destroy the structure of the cake as it forms. A test has been conducted under supervision of R&D department manager, using pressurized air and applying it by a pipe inside the tank as discharging the solution faces difficulties. It would be a temporary solution and requires further studies which could not be carried out during internship.



Fig. 18 cell debris and cake formation potentiality observed in lab scale experiments.

After another four hours, the extraction solution with the same procedure of transfer, has been transferred to a reservoir tank. From each cycle 275 L of solution has been obtained. The difference between inputted solvent and the obtained was assumed to be present in the seeds leftovers or evaporated. Further experiment has been carried out to evaluate the evaporated and adsorbed amounts. Since two cycles have been carried out, totally 550 L of solution were sent to reservoir tank.

5.2.2. De-alcoholizer

The one being utilized in pilot plant is DVR-100. Operating at vacuum conditions, DVR-100 is able to distil the introduced solution. Having capacity of 100 L/h, the process is expected to last for 6 hours. The solution has been filtered manually with a filter having pore size of 10 microns before entering the reservoir designed to feed RVD-100.

To start the process, first checks have been conducted to be sure every part was sealed and closed. When every part was checked, the vacuum pump was started accordingly to reach vacuum condition throughout the equipment. The pressure provided by vacuum pump was around -1 barg. Having vacuum pressure, the feeding line valve was opened. The vacuum pressure caused feeding of the still. When was finished, corresponding valve was closed. Then pumps of the equipment which were responsible for hot and cold-water circulation has been turned on. From Perry's chemical engineering handbook, table 2-214 and 2-305, it has been decided to set the set point of cold water at around 5-7 $^{\circ}$ C while for reboiler the setpoint was

varying through distillation from 14 °C to 30 °C. After around 6 hours of distillation, 80 L of concentrated extract with the specification of 50 ° brix along with 470 L of aqueous ethanol solution with 55.5% v/v have been obtained. From which the following results have been obtained. The most important one is reaching a solution containing 20 percent of total polyphenol.





5.3. Pilot Plant PFD & stream specification

5.3.1. PFD

For drawing the PFD, VISIO software has been utilized. In the scheme, 4 stirring tanks are indicated as they are present in the pilot plant. According to experiments carried out in the pilot plant, First, cycle is carried out using tank number 1 and 3, while for second cycle, tank no.2 and 4 are utilized. Stirring tanks are heated up to 40 °C using a jacket supplied by hot water. Filtration steps are shown currently as cross flow filtration stage, but further information is not present. Since, type of filter has not been determined yet.

The de-alcoholizer has been illustrated as a set of equipment such as a tank as still, double pipe exchanger as a reboiler and a total condenser system (reflux ratio is zero).

5.3.2. Stream Specifications

According to the experiments carried out, stream specifications have been indicated. However, there are some new elements, like density which has been obtained from literature ('https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0021961407000900'). There is ethanol content of slurry which is just an indication of the filtration feed, and it does not mean ethanol content of solution has decreased. All material balances are visible. To have an indication of total timing; tube sizing or flowrates which are feasible are required.

5.3.3. Ethanol Content of wet seeds

This value has been obtained by distilling seeds after extraction in experiment which has been carried out on 28-01-2021. In that experiment we could evaluate amount of ethanol present in the seeds after extraction in mL/g.

5.3.4. Polyphenol Content

To evaluate polyphenol content, from experience and literature it has been taken that, seeds have 8.5% w/w PF. But it should be noted that the whole amount can not be extracted. According to literature and the results obtained from previous pilot plant extractions, 90% of polyphenol extraction yield would be a good approximation and close to reality.

Through provided data, in the second stage extraction the yield is lower than first one. However, increasing the process efficiency with two stage extraction is more important. It can be calculated that first stage extraction recovers around 90 percent of polyphenol content in seeds, while the second stage extracts around 75 percent.

5.3.5. Densities

Densities of the solution and pure ethanol have been obtained from the literature source indicated previously. About other densities they are a simple division of mass by volume.



Fig. 20 Process flow diagram of extraction process in pilot plant

		First e	extraction				Second	extraction		
	1	2	3	4		5	6	7	8	
Content	Extractio n solution	dry seeds	slurry (seed+sol)	solution	Evaporation	wet seeds	dry seeds	slurry (seed+sol)	solution	Evaporation
Temperature (C)	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40
Pressure (bar)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
Amount (L)	380	141	521	310	15.04	211	114	424	275	0.77495
Amount (kg)	307.8	80	387.8	251.1	11.73432	136.7	65	316.1	222.75	0.604461
PF content (% w/w)	0	8.5	1.75	2.46	0.00	0.448	8.5	3.90	5.01	0.00
Ethanol content (% v/v)	50	0	36.48	48.5	100	11.67	0	35.42	47.5	100
Density (kg/L)	0.81	0.568	0.74	0.81	0.78	0.64834335	0.568	0.74	0.81	0.78

	Fi	rst extractio	on				Second e	xtraction				
9	10	11	12	13		14	15	16	17		18	19
wet seeds	Extractio n solution	dry seeds	slurry (seed+sol)	solution	Evaporation	wet seeds	dry seeds	slurry (seed+sol)	solution	Evaporation	wet seeds	clean solution
40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40
1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1
149	380	141	521	310	15.044	211	114	424	275	0.77495	149	550
93.35	307.8	80	387.8	251.1	11.73432	136.7	65	316.1	222.75	0.604461	93.35	445.5
1.25	0	8.5	1.75	2.46	0.00	0.448	8.5	3.90	5.01	0.00	1.25	5.01
12.68	50	0	36.48	48.5	100	11.67	0	35.42	47.5	100	12.68	47.5
0.62467955	0.81	0.568	0.74	0.81	0.78	0.64834335	0.568	0.74	0.81	0.78	0.62467955	0.81

Table 7. Stream specification of PFD

5.4. Ethanol recovery

Although the process is in its early stage, it needs some optimization to enhance the efficiency of the production and lower its burden. Being in the pilot stage, it would make more sense to optimize existing production. To this aim, the whole process has been studied to search for potentialities for improvement. By looking at raw materials, it had been observed that the most expensive and environmentally hazardous material is ethanol. Since the process is planned to satisfy circular economy goals, any possible waste and hazardous material should be taken care of. Through mass balances and lab scale experiments, it has been seen that a large portion of ethanol is adsorbed by seeds, which plays an important role in ethanol loss.

To justify mentioned optimization, wet seeds ethanol content should be evaluated. Since recovering ethanol from treated seeds would enhance the efficiency of the process, following calculations have been done.



Fig. 21 Lab-scale extraction flowchart

All measurements have been done during one of extraction experiments in lab scale. The percentage of polyphenols in extract has been obtained from previous experimental data which has been conducted in collaborative laboratory.

Assumptions:

- 10 percent of inserted ethanol is evaporated in extraction.
- Extraction of other compounds are negligible
- No compression
- P_{polyphenols} = 1.2 g/mL

Polyphenols extracted from dry seeds:

2.96*580=17.17 mL

17.17 mL*1.2 = 20.6 g polyphenols

Mass balance for seeds:

 $M_{out} - M_{in} = M_{absorbed}$

 $M_{wet} + M_{polyphenols} - M_{dry seeds} = M_{solution}$

So,

M_{solution} = 212 g (absorbed solution in seeds)

Ethanol:

 $V_{in} - V_{out} - V_{evaporated} = V_{absorbed}$

422 - 236.23 - 42.2 = 143.57 mL

Water:

V_{in} – V_{out} = V_{absorbed} 428 – 326.54 = 101.46 mL

So, volume of the absorbed solution is 245 mL. while, its mass is 212.6 g. Therefore the density can be calculated.

$$\rho = \frac{212.6 g}{245 mL} = 867 * 10^{-3} \text{ g/mL} = 0.867 \text{ g/mL}$$

 $\rho_{water} = 0.997 \text{ g/mL}$

 $\rho_{EtOH} = 0.789 \text{ g/mL}$

So, based on assumptions, ethanol content of the mixture can be calculated.

 $0.789 \cdot x + 0.997 \cdot (1-x) = 0.867$

So, x = 62.5%. Therefore, ethanol content of the absorbed solution is around 62.5% v/v. Although some simplifications have been done, the value is so close to experimental value, Experimental values are around 65% which means washing treated seeds to recover adsorbed ethanol would be feasible theoretically.

5.5. Ethanol loss experiments

To understand the amount of ethanol, which is lost at each stage of process, the whole process has been carried out once again in the laboratory. The process has been carried out the same as previous times. Besides, some measurements have been carried out in

between. To perform such measurements, two set of experiments have been carried out. The idea has initiated from the point that extreme ethanol smell has been observed while discharging the seeds from extraction chambers.

Studying the whole process in the lab-scale and pilot scale, it has been seen that there are two potential resources for ethanol losses. One is evaporation, which is because of evaporation during transferring the solution. Evaporation amount in lab scale is believed to be more than pilot scale due to measurements which have been done in lab scale. Although such amount could not be evaluated in either of the scales, there is another source which can be measured easily and that is the amount adsorbed to the seeds.

Based on such theory, I have organized two set of experiments under supervision of R&D department managers. Since ethanol is adsorbed on seeds based on our theory, for recovering such ethanol, exhausted seeds demand washing with water. From previous experiments conducted in pilot plant, it had been suggested by my supervisor that around 11-14% v/v ethanol solution would result from washing the seeds which would be useless for our process. While, to improve my idea I have suggested cyclic washing. The idea was based on infinite mixing of ethanol and water. To prove feasibility of such idea, find the equilibrium point for washing, and efficient time for washing 6 Pyrex bottles for extraction like previous experiments were prepared. After finishing the extractions, with the same L/S ratio (4.75) water has been added to the first Pyrex bottle. All bottles were numbered from one to six. Bottles have been divided to two groups. Each bottle was used for first and second stage extractions. Bottles numbered from one to three have been undergone washing for 2 hours; while the others for 1 hour.

One hour and two hours have been considered based on the time gaps between each extraction and time schedule of the process. Time scheduling the process was one of the novel steps I have learnt during my internship. Based on which every single instruction to operators can be given. In addition, since the production is batch mode, time scheduling gives us daily, monthly, and annual production.

To evaluate the amount of ethanol recovered by washing, after each washing, a single stage distillation was carried out. For each distillation, 50 mL sample was taken and distilled. Top product after a couple of minutes after boiling starts was reached to 50 mL and then put in the alcohol meter machine. The reason behind performing the distillation was preventing contamination of the machine. Although such experiment was time consuming, it worth performing it. Feasibility of the process was proven; equilibrium point could be guessed around 28-30% v/v ethanol concentration in washing solution. And washing time was determined to be efficient around 1 hour for first stages of washing and 2 hours for second stage washing. Detailed data and results are presented in corresponding sections.

	1st Wash (water)											
Washing solution volume in input (mL)	EtOH% in output (%v/v)	Output volume (mL)	Recovered Ethanol (mL)	Recovered Ethanol 99º (mL)	recovered ethanol percentage	Approximation on the amount recovered without samplingù	Washing time (h)					
800	6.76	790	53.404	53.943434	12.6	53.404	2					
740	13.02	710	92.442	93.375758	9.2	95.0797027	2					
660	16.7	630	105.21	106.27273	3.0	106.1772727	2					
800	6.11	790	48.269	48.756566	11.4	48.269	1					
740	12.33	710	87.543	88.427273	9.3	90.19664865	1					
660	18.2	645	117.39	118.57576	7.1	119.6511364	1					

2nd Wash (water)										
Washing solution volume in input (mL)	EtOH% in output (%v/v)	Output volume (mL)	Recovered Ethanol (mL)	Recovered Ethanol of this sample (mL)	Washing time (h)	Percentage of recovered ethanol				
630	21.96	620	136.152	84.346	2	7.0				
570	25.9	550	142.45	45.336	2	1.5				
500	26.64	490	130.536	0.854	2	-2.8				
595	21.9	580	127.02	57.899	1	2.3				
530	26.26	515	135.239	47.493	1	1.9				
465	28.95	450	130.275	24.883	1	-1.2				

Table8. Results of cyclic washing of exhausted seeds after extraction in first experiment.

	Input ethanol percentage	1st wash recovery	2nd wash recovery	Dealcoholizer recovery	Lost
Pyrex 1	100	12.6	7	62.7	17.7
Pyrex 2	100	9.2	1.5	61.1	28.2
Pyrex 3	100	3.0	1	57.6	38.4
		24.8			
Pyrex 4	100	11.4	2.3	59.7	26.6
Pyrex 5	100	9.3	1.9	62.7	26.1
Pyrex 6	100	7.1	1	60.6	31.3

Table 9. Ethanol mass balance in percentage in first experiment

Based on first experiment results, second experiment has been conducted to develop the mass balance corresponding to ethanol. To this aim, just three Pyrex bottles were prepared. Unlike the first experiment, even before and after each extraction stage, ethanol content was measured. It should be mentioned that to avoid sampling error, first Pyrex bottle was used just for measuring the ethanol content of extraction solutions and seeds. Obtained data are reported as follow.

	1st Extraction											
	seeds(g)	Solvent (1:1ethanol/water) (mL)	Liquid/solid ratio (mL/g)	Composition of ethanol in solution	Ethanol (mL)	time (h)	Temperature (C)					
Pyrex 1	180	850	4.72	49.73	422.705	4	40 (38)					
Pyrex 2	180	850	4.72	49.73	422.705	4	40(38)					
Pyrex 3	180	850	4.72	49.73	422.705	4	40(38)					

2nd Extraction										
seeds(g)	Solvent (mL)	Liquid/sol id ratio mL/g	Ethanol (mL)	time (h)	Temperature (C)	Extract ethanol percentage	Extract volume (mL)			
148.24	700	4.72	290.5	4	40(38)	44	580			
149.29	705	4.72	292.575	4	40(38)	40.73	580			
150.35	710	4.72	294.65	4	40(38)	39.45	600			

Table 10. Results of extraction in second experiment

	1st Wash (water)									
Washing solution volume in input (mL)	EtOH% in output (%v/v)	Output volume (mL)	Recovered Ethanol (mL)	Recovered Ethanol 99º (mL)	recovered ethanol percentage	wet seed (g)	Washing time (h)			
670	6.76	790	53.404	53.94343434	1335.1	228	1			
800	6.06	780	47.268	47.74545455	-153.4	278	1			
740	16.4	705	115.62	116.7878788	1708.8	278	1			

2nd Wash (water)										
Washing solution volume in input (mL)	EtOH% in output (%v/v)	Output volume (mL)	Recovered Ethanol (mL)	wet seed (g)	Washing time (h)	Comment				
630	21.96	620	136.152	193	2	Used for sampling				
780	11.03	740	81.622	243	2	Start				
705	19.43	670	130.181	243	2					

Table 11. Results of cyclic washing after extraction in second experiment

Ethanol input	Ethanol in seeds after 1st ex	Ethanol in seeds after 2nd ex	Evaporated ethanol (mL)	Ethanol in extract (output)	Ethanol in seeds after first wash	Ethanol in seeds after 2nd wash	Ethanol in washing solution	Ethanol loss	ethanol loss percentage
422	50.10	49.329	60.03	262.55	16.3736	16.0782	81.622	32.4518	7.69
422	50.10	49.329	60.03	262.55	21.944	23.21	130.181	45.154	10.7

Table 12. Ethanol mass balance in cyclic washing in second experiment

However, if mass balance is based on ethanol content of seeds after extraction, it has been seen that the evaporation amount was higher than the evaluated value. The evaporation loss is due to transferring liquid from dish to dish and sampling and lab scale measurements.

	Inputs seeds	wet seeds after 1st extraction	Ethanol content after extraction	Ethanol content after first wash	Percentage of the total	set seed after 2nd extraction	Ethanol content after second wash	Percentage of the total
Pyrex1	Sampling							
Pyrex2	180	278	18.02	5.9	3.886729858	243	6.63	3.817748815
Pyrex3	180	278	18	8.01	5.276729858	243	9.61	5.533720379

Table 13. Ethanol mass balance in cyclic washing in second experiment based on inserted ethanol

The optimization goal we were seeking was to reduce ethanol loss to less than 5 percent. Based on mass balance resulted from experiments such goal could be reached. However, infinite mixing of ethanol and water is applicable to binary mixtures. In our case Since polyphenols are present, such assumption is not completely true. In the sense of using same washing solution to wash other seeds, such assumption is good.

6. Result and discussion

6.1. Washing cycles

According to the experiment, 4 washing cycles will result in having seeds with ethanol content of 5%. This amount is acceptable. Since after first wash, the ethanol content of the seeds is 4%. All these percentages are with respect to the input ethanol. So, it has been confirmed that same washing solution can be used to wash seeds obtained from 4 extraction stages, or better to say 2 cycles (each cycle 2 stages). Same washing solution has been used for washing seeds in the third cycle but there was a dramatic decrease in ethanol recovery. Although the ethanol content of the washing solution was getting higher, but the amount of recovered ethanol made this step inefficient.

Based on this result, 4 washing cycles has been determined for the process.

6.2. Washing time

It has been observed that for adequate washing, one hour is efficient for seeds obtained from first stage of extraction and two hours for second stage. I have been proven by the first experiment. So, from this result, it would be reasonable to assume 1 hour washing for first stage seeds and 2 hours for second stage seeds.

6.3. Liquid volume in washing

It has been seen that starting by 800 mL water for washing, after 4 washing cycles, we obtain 670 mL of washing solution with 19.4 % v/v ethanol.

6.4. Ethanol lost by evaporation

From mass balance of experiment, in the best-case scenario, we will lose 14.7 percent of inserted ethanol due to evaporation. This amount needs to be recovered. By a shell and tube heat exchanger this amount can be recovered. By assuming that, following calculations has been done.

670*19.4/100 = 129.98

Total ethanol: 129.98 + 60 + 60= 250 mL ethanol

Since 14.7 % loss has been assumed for each cycle of extraction and then washing obtained seeds.

By these assumptions we can get into the result that, we obtain 790 mL of solution at 31.6 % v/v ethanol.

This result has been obtained under condition of recovering the evaporated ethanol.

6.5. Applying the result in the pilot plant

Parameters kept constant

L/S = 800/180 = 4.44 washing

L/S = 850 / 180 = 4.72 for extraction

14% evaporation of ethanol in the process

Same washing solution absorption in seeds.

To reach our goal, 400 L of extraction solution (50% v/v ethanol) has been used.

So, 85 kg of seeds has been extracted should be extracted by the solution. Which is close to our pilot plant experience (80 kg)

14% of 200 L of ethanol is evaporated

14% * 200 = 28 L

378 L of demineralized water is required based on our assumption.

To have the same absorption, in lab scale we have lost 130 mL (800 - 670) we take the proportion and we get to,

So, after 2 washing cycles we would have, 317 L of washing solution at 19.43 % v/v ethanol

Total ethanol: 317*19.43/100 + 28 +28 = 117.6 L

Total volume: 317 + 56 = 373 L

So, we would have 373 L of solution at 31.36 % v/v ethanol

This amount of ethanol inside a solution is high but still there is no place in the process where we can make use of it. However, we know that at the end of dealcoholization of our extract we obtain a solution with 57 % v/v ethanol. It should be examined that whether it is possible to put washing solution in dealcoholizer and obtain a solution which can be mixed with recovered ethanol solution. The final mixture can be used as an extraction solution if it reaches 50 % v/v ethanol.

According to ASPEN HYSYS simulation, it would be possible to reach higher concentration by the height of equipment we own. It means there is no thermodynamic difficulty on the way. Which was expected from experience.

Since we have a solution with 57 % v/v ethanol, we need to know what percentage of ethanol content in the washing solution would be adequate to have a final mixture of 50° ethanol.

According to implemented chronoprogram, after 3 extraction cycles, we need to feed fresh solvent since we have 189 L of 57^o ethanol. There is the point where our washing solution can help.

From single stage distillation we know:

$$< Xd >= \frac{S^0 X^0 - SXs}{D}$$

<Xd> is average concentration of compound in distillate.

S^o is the initial volume in still

X^o is the initial concentration in the still

S final volume

X final concentration

Since we want to recover ethanol, we can neglect the ethanol concentration in the still at final stage. It is reasonable since ethanol is more volatile than other compounds.

So,

S^oX^o = <Xd> D

On the other hand, we want to obtain a final solution of 50° ethanol by mixing obtained solution and recovered solution after extraction.

From mass balance we have,

We know that second term is equal to 116.97.

So,

```
D= 260.4 L as a result, <Xd> = 44.9 %
```

This indicates that distillation starts with 373 L and finishes when 113 L of solution, which must be mostly water remains in the still.

With our current dealcoholizer we need 2 hours and 36 minutes to reach the desired concentration.

Finally, we get a solution, V = 449 L at 50% v/v ethanol. Which is ideal to start a new extraction.

6.6. Business plan preparation

By having all data required, business plan preparation for justifying economical aspects of project can be carried out. To this goal, 100 operating days per year has been assumed as a

reference unit of production plant. Justification of the assumption is based on vinification process duration in each year and producing polyphenols for the following year. In other words, seeds are obtained during vinification process from September to February. Polyphenols are required in September of following year, in which by considering maintenance times and holidays, 100 days of operation looks reasonable in this early stage.

Having four tanks for extraction, extraction cycle time can be assumed 4 hours for treatment of 145 kg of seeds. Theoretically, seeds contain 85 g polyphenols per kilogram. From experiments, the amount extracted in each cycle is around 65 g total PF/kg of seeds. Liquid to solid ratio applied in extraction is 5. In business plan considerations, a slight scaling has been carried out with respect to the previous experiment in pilot plant. All these considerations, based on the PFD provided, resulted in following data:

EXTRACTION TANKS			
(80+65 KG PER CYCLE WITH 380L EACH) 2 CYCLES			
GRAPE SEEDS AND EXTRACTION YIELD			
G PFT/KG OF GRAPE SEED (THEORETICALLY)	85	g pft/kg	min 50g/kg – max 100g/kg
G PFT/KG OF GRAPE SEED (EXTRACTED)	65	g pft/kg	From experimental data
EXTRACTION YIELD	76%	%p/p	From experimental data
%SS OF THE CONCENTRATED LIQUID EXTRACT	20%	%p/p	From experimental data
EXTRACTION CYCLE			
GRAPE SEED PER CYCLE	145	kg	
NUMBER OF EXTRACTIONS (1 ST AND 2 ND WITH SAME SOLUTION)	2	Steps	
EXTRACTION TIME	9	hr	
EXTRACTION CYCLES WITH 4 TANKS	2	cycles	
CALCULATIONS			
TOTAL TREATED GRAPE SEEDS (2CYCLES)	290	kg	
WORKING HOURS PER DAY (3 SHIFTS)	24	hr	
DAILY TREATED GRAPE SEEDS	773	kg/day	
ANNUAL TREATED GRAPE SEEDS (100 DAYS/YEAR)	77	ton/yr	
CONCENTRATED LIQUID EXTRACT	25.13	ton/yr	
DRIED EXTRACT BASED ON YIELD	5.0	ton/yr	
OPERATIVE DAYS PER YEAR	100	days	

BUSINESS PLAN OF PLANT WITH 4

Table 14. business plan of the pilot plant extraction process

Extraction solution per each cycle has been assumed to be 400 L based on determined liquid to solid ratio. Based on the experiments, the amount of solution absorbed in the seeds and its ethanol content has been considered. All data are summarized as follow:

EXTRACTION	SOLUTION	(WATER
	- •	

AND ETHANOL)			
WATER X 2 CYCLES	364	L	
ETHANOL X 2 CYCLES	396	L	
SOAKED X 2 CYCLES	210	L	Goes to washing stages
SOAKED X 2 CYCLES	210	L	Goes to washing stages

LOST ETHANOL IN EACH CYCLE	105	L	96% v/v ethanol
ANNUAL ETHANOL LOST (100	28000	L	
OPERATION DAYS PER YEAR)			

Table 15. Extraction solution consumption

Based on the data achieved in pilot plant experiments, the corresponding values for concentrated extract per cycle, per day, and per year can be calculated along with amount of ethanol recovered through the process. For assessment, 10 L extracted solution loss has been assumed deliberately to ensure the losses may occur during transferring the liquid from extraction chambers to reservoir of de-alcoholizer. De-alcoholization timing has been assumed 3.5 hours per cycle. The amount of concentrated extract assumed to be 50 L per cycle. All the data are reported as follow:

EFFICIENCY OF CONCENTRATING THE PROD	JCT
--------------------------------------	-----

EXTRACT OBTAINED FROM 2 CYCLES OF EXTRACTION	540	L
CONCENTRATION CYCLE TIME (100 L/H CAPACITY)	5.4	h/cycle
REQUIRED TIME FOR DISCHARGING AND CLEANING	2	h
(160L OF CONCENTRATED EXTRACT)		
AMOUNT OF CONCENTRATED EXTRACT FROM 540L OF	80	L
EXTRACTION SOLUTION		
TOTAL PRODUCT CONCENTRATION TIME	7.4	h
CONCENTRATED PRODUCT FROM 4 EXTRACTIONS AT	160	L
50 °BX		
EXTRACT OBTAINED IN 24 HOURS AT 50 °BX	519	L
RECOVERED ETHANOL SOLUTION AT AROUND 55% V/V	455	L
ETHANOL CONTENT		
RECOVERED ETHANOL (96% V/V ETHANOL)	261	L
OBTAINED EXTRACT IN 100 DAYS (CONSIDERING 8	47.74	ton/yr
DAYS FOR CLEANING AND ACCUMULATION)		

Table 16. Efficiency of extract concentration process

Based on a previous single stage washing of seeds, and assuming availability of recovering the evaporated ethanol, following data has been achieved. It should be noted that, mentioned experiment is not in correspondence with the experiment indicated in tests and analysis section. In other words, the evaporation loss considered in here corresponds to extraction stage. However, it gives a good indication of ethanol amount which can be recovered throughout the process. 90 percent has been assumed for condensing ethanol efficiency which even can be assumed in washing system. Following data has been considered for further evaluations:

WASHING					
OBTAINED SOLUTION IN 2 CYCLES OF EXTRACTION	560				
AVERAGE ETHANOL CONTENT	14				
ETHANOL	82				
TIME SCHEDULE OF THE PROCESS SHOULD BE CHECKED TO PERFORM CONCENTRATION IN SINGLE STAGE					
DISTILLATION UNIT					
RECOVERY OF THE EVAPORATED ETHANOL (96% V/V ETHANOL)					
PER EACH EXTRACTION CYCLE	15.5				
IN 24 HOURS FOR ALL CYCLES	82				

CONSIDERING 90% EFFICIENCY

74

Table 17. Recovery of ethanol

Based on the utility consumption of pilot plant, utility cost per cycle and per year can be evaluated. The consumption rate of each equipment is indicated. While for ethanol 10 percent of loss has been determined; considering that evaporated ethanol is recovered.

Another important factor in evaluation of utility cost is operating time of each equipment, since the process is in batch mode. 22 hours of extraction a day would be good assumption considering feeding and discharge. While assuming 3 cycles of 5.5 hours for concentration stage would be a reasonable assumption. On the other hand, the boiler providing hot water for jackets operates 6 hours a day experimentally. Data are reported as follow:

EXTRACTION UTILITY COST		
EXTRACTION CHAMBER NOMINAL POWER	0.75	kW
EXTRACTION CHAMBER CONSUMED POWER	0.56	kW
WORKING HOURS	22	h/d
ENERGY COST	0.09	€/kWh
ANNUAL ENERGY CONSUMPTION	222	€/yr
BOILER		
NOMINAL POWER	14.4	kW
REAL CONSUMED POWER	10.8	kW
WORKING HOURS	6	h/d
ENERGY COST	0.09	€/kWh
ANNUAL ENERGY CONSUMPTION	1750	€/yr
SINGLE STAGE DISTILLATION UNIT		
NOMINAL POWER	25	kW
REAL CONSUMED POWER	18.75	kW
WORKING HOURS	16.2	h/d
ENERGY COST	0.09	€/kWh
ANNUAL ENERGY CONSUMPTION	2750	€/yr
REAGENT AND UTILITY COST		
TOTAL ETHANOL AMOUNT	105.6	L
ETHANOL (96 %V/V) 10% LOST (RECOVERED FROM TREATED GRAPE SEEDS)	10.6	L
RECOVERED ETHANOL FROM SINGLE STAGE DISTILLATION	70	L
CONDENSED EVAPORATED ETHANOL DURING PROCESS	7.5	L
ADSORBED ETHANOL IN SEEDS (CANNOT BE RECOVERED BY WASHING)	29	L
WATER	97	m³
WATER COST	0.1	€/ m³
ETHANOL COST	0.6	€/L
ANNUAL WATER CONSUMPTION	10	€/yr
ANNUAL ETHANOL CONSUMPTION	6350	€/yr
TOTAL UTILITY COST	11,000	€/yr
LABOUR COST (3 WORKERS PER SHIFT, TWO IN OPERATION ONE FOR SUPPORT) FOR 100 DAYS	65,500	€/yr
Table 18. Experimental utility cost based on pilot plant experiments	S	

Purchasing all the required equipment, the equipment costs are as follow:

CAPITAL COST		
SARBATOI MACERAZIONE	29,400	€
C.E.T. SNC DI CARMELLINI	4,300	€
ENOLOGICA SIPPI S.R.L.	2,157	€
ENOVENETA SPA	1,480	€
ADEGUAMENTO CAPANNONE	30,000	€

SCARICO AUTOMATICO + REC CONDENSE	50,000	€
MANCATI RICAVI ALCOOL IN GIACENZA	17,183	€
TOTAL	134,520	€

Table 19. Capital cost of the implemented in pilot plant

By having total equipment cost, fixed capital cost of plant can be evaluated utilizing Miller's method.

6.6.1. Miller's method

Miller's method has been utilized to calculate fixed capital cost of the plant. Miller's method account for 4 plant areas:

- Battery limits (B/L)
- Storage and handling
- Utilities
- Services

Fixed capital cost of Battery limit (B/L) area is calculated based on main equipment cost with applying appropriate factors.

An important thing to be considered is that, Miller's method corresponds to USD_{1958} however the total equipment cost we have obtained above is in euros. So, it is required to convert euros to USD and then by appropriate CEPCI value converting the price to USD_{1958} . CEPCI₁₉₅₈ is 99.7 while the most recent available CEPCI value is the one for late 2019 CEPCI₂₀₁₉ = 619 which can still give a good indication.

By summing all equipment costs, total equipment cost has been calculated. It worth mentioning that 7 main equipment has been considered.

Total equipment cost = 134,520 €2019

While each euro worth 1.19 USD₂₀₁₉,

Total equipment cost = 160,100 USD₂₀₁₉

By applying CEPCI factors for 2019 and 1958, main equipment cost in 1958 has been calculated as follow:

USD (1958) = USD (2019) *
$$\frac{CEPCI(1958)}{CEPCI(2019)}$$

160100 * $\frac{99.7}{619}$ = 25,800 USD₁₉₅₈

The obtained value is main plant item (MPI). Since we are in early flowsheet stage Miscellaneous unlisted items (MUE) is 10-20 percent of MPI in which 15 percent of MPI has been considered for MUE. Summing MPI and MUE results in Basic equipment cost for which all factors are going to be applied.

MUE = 3900 \$1968

Basic equipment cost = 29,700 \$1968

Factors which should be applied to base equipment cost are presented in slide 10, Economic Indicators slides. MPI has been divided by number of main equipment to determine which set of factors should be considered.

MPI/7 = 4240 \$1968

Which is in the range of 3000-5000. So, factors presented in 3000-5000 has been applied. In all sections, average value of the range proposed, has been implemented. All these factors are applied to base equipment cost except the ones mentioned in their own section.

6.6.2. Miller's method factors

Field Erection of basic equipment: Using stainless steel 316 L as material of construction, high percentage of equipment requiring high field labor has been assumed since we are operating in batch mode and dealing with food industry. An average value of 19% has been considered.

Equipment foundation and structural supports: Average for predominance of alloy has been considered, 5.5 percent.

Piping includes ductwork exclude insulation: Average for liquids and solids has been chosen, 18.5% percent.

Insulation of equipment only: Average for chemical plants would be the best option to choose, 3.8 percent.

Insulation of piping only: Average for chemical plants, 10 percent.

All electrical except building lighting and instrumentation: The most appropriate option would be plants with solids, 18.75 percent.

Instrumentation: Solids present in the plant is chosen, 17.5 percent.

Miscellaneous, include site preparation, painting and other items not accounted for above: 4 percent.

Buildings-Architectural & structural (excludes bldg. services) : Open air plants with minor buildings has been considered because our battery is part of a bigger outdoor plant, 20 percent.

Building services: Consists of compressed air for general service, electric lighting, sprinklers, plumbing, heating, ventilation with and without air conditioning. All these factors have been accounted as normal condition which result in 55 percent of building value.

B/L area cost can be calculated by summing factored items and basic equipment cost.

Storage and handling area cost, utilities area cost, and services area cost can be calculated based on B/L area cost using ranges and approaches presented in slide 15, Economic indicators slides. Average values of the range presented in the table has been utilized.

Obtained total value is sum of B/L, S&H, U, and S which can be indicated as total direct cost.

By applying factors presented in the slide 17, Economic Indicators slides, indirect contingency cost can be calculated which all result in fixed capital cost of the plant section under analysis.

So, calculating fixed capital of the plant and then converting the amount to USD_{2019} , following by another conversion to euros gives the Fixed Capital Cost of plant in current time.

For evaluation of working capital cost, detailed information are needed. Being in early stage of assessment, gives the right to use 15% of fixed capital cost as an assumption of working capital cost. So,

Having a battery limit under investigation, land cost is not relevant for our evaluation. So, Total capital cost indicated as CAPEX can be calculated by summing CFC and CWC.

6.6.3. OPEX

To evaluate operating cost, one year has been determined as reference unit. Utility consumption and cost has been calculated based on data available from pilot plant. Besides, 3 shifts have been considered for operation each day. Each shift is considered to be carried out by 3 people. So, operating labor cost has been calculated based on average wage in the company for operators. For raw materials, since the only raw material present is seeds and seeds are themselves by-products of winery process, they can be neglected. However, to have a good and complete business plan, the revenue earned by the company in case of selling the required amount of seeds, has been considered as raw material price for the intended process. The values are reported as follow:

Having all the data, operating cost or OPEX can be calculated by summing them. So,

CAPEX and OPEX give good indications of the expenditures. However, to provide a justification for feasibility of the intended project, more adequate indicators for business analysis are needed. To this aim, net present value (NPV) and return of investment (ROI) have been evaluated.

6.6.4. Net Present Value (NPV)

To evaluate NPV, some data are required, first of all, the selling price of our product should be determined. As an assumption based on market data, $16 \in /kg$ of concentrated extract

containing 20 % polyphenols have been considered. According to business plan scheme, production rate is considered 25 tons per year. So, Annual revenue and net cash income can be calculated as follow:

While annual production cost excluding provision for plant depreciation is:

By subtracting production cost from the revenue annual cash income is calculated.

To evaluate net annual cash income, tax contribution needs to be considered. For the evaluation of annual tax amount (A_{IT}) , following formula has been used. Where tax fraction rate (t) has been assumed 25 percent, which is common for industries. Besides, annual tax allowance (A_D) has been considered 12600 \notin /yr. By subtracting the obtained amount from annual cash income, net annual cash income (A_{NCI}) is obtained.

$$A_{IT} = (A_{CI} - A_D) * t$$

 $A_{IT} = 40,000 €/yr$
 $A_{NCI} = A_{CI} - A_{IT}$
 $A_{NCI} = 130,000 €/yr$

All required data are calculated except for annual expenditure of capital. It can be evaluated as a lost amount in time zero, or as an annual expenditure by dividing total capital cost by plant lifetime. So, plant life time should be determined. 10 years of lifetime has been considered. Which is a common lifetime among chemical plants. For further simplification, second approach toward total capital cost contribution has been considered for the aim of this project. So, total capital cost (CAPEX) has been divided by 10 and the result was considered as annual expenditure of capital (A_{TC}). By subtracting the result from net annual cash income, net annual cash flow after tax (A_{CF}) is calculated.

$$A_{TC} = CAPEX/10 = 64,500 €/yr$$

 $A_{CF} = A_{NCI} - A_{TC}$
 $A_{CF} = 66,000 €/yr$

By calculating net annual cash flow, net present value (NPV) of the plant can be calculated, accordingly. An important factor for correct evaluation of NPV is the amount of disinvestment at the end of plant lifespan. Commonly, 10 percent of total capital investment (CAPEX) would be good assumption for early stage assessments. It worth mentioning that this value should be added to the NPV which has been evaluated according to following formula.

$$NPV = \sum_{t=0}^{n} \frac{(net \ annual \ cash \ flow)t}{(1+i)^{t}}$$

Variable 'i' in the formula corresponds to discount rate. This value has been assumed to be 15 percent for the project purpose.

So,

The obtained valued by far justifies development of the plant. To have another business indicator, return of investment have been evaluated for further analysis by business professionals.

Return of investment (ROI) has been calculated by considering A_{CF} with respect to capital investment and disinvestment.

$$ROI = \frac{(10 * ACF + Disinvestment - CAPEX)}{CAPEX} * 100$$

APPLICATION OF MILLER'S METHOD

TOTAL MILLER'S FACTOR	131.375	% of total equipment
		cost
MUE	20,200	ŧ
BATTERY LIMIT AREA COST	358,000	€
STORAGE AND HANDLING AREA (4% OF B/L)	14,500	€
UTILITY AREA (10% OF B/L)	35,800	€
SERVICE AREA (4% OF B/L+S&H+U)	16,300	€
TOTAL DIRECT COST	424,400	€
INDIRECT COSTS (20% OF INDIRECT)	85,000	€
DIRECT + INDIRECT COSTS	509,200	€
CONTINGENCY (10% OF DIRECT + INDIRECT)	51,000	€
FIXED CAPITAL COST (CFC)	560,200	€
WORKING CAPITAL COST (CWC) (15% OF CFC)	84,000	€
CAPEX	644,000	€
BUSINESS ANALYSIS OR ECONOMIC ASSESSMENT		
UTILITY COST	11,000	€/yr
OPERATING LABOUR COST	65,500	€/yr
RAW MATERIAL (GRAPE SEEDS)	30,800	€/yr
OPEX	232,500	€/yr
ANNUAL REVENUE & NET CASH INCOME		
ANNUAL REVENUE OF SELLING THE PRODUCT	402,000	€
ANNUAL PRODUCTION COST EXCLUDING PROVISION FOR PLANT	232,500	€
DEPRECIATION		
ANNUAL CASH INCOME	170,000	€
ANNUAL AMOUNT OF TAX	39,000	€
NET ANNUAL CASH INCOME	130,000	€
ANNUAL EXPENDITURE OF TOTAL CAPITAL COST	64,500	€
NET ANNUAL CASH FLOW AFTER TAX (A _{CF})	66,000	€
NET PRESENT VALUE (NPV)	395,000	€
RETURN OF INVESTMENT (ROI)	12.4	%

Table 20. Economic evaluation of production process in pilot plant

All these values justify development of the intended plant based on equipment in pilot plant. However, filtration, formulation, and seed washing stages have not been considered in this early-stage evaluation. However, having implemented the business, when equipment data are provided, same procedure can be undergone for comparison and justification of the different options.

6.7. Improvement

One important factor of bioactive compounds production, as mentioned previously, is shelf life. For increasing the shelf life. The product needs formulation stage which is intended to be carried out with a spray drying system. The offer proposed to the company by REUS is a spray dryer which requires electricity as utility. So, utility cost, along with equipment cost should be considered. Although the equipment requires 15 m³/h compressed air at 6 bar, since the requirement can be easily met by utility lines of plant, it has been neglected. The following table reports all available data.

EQUIPMENT	SPRAY DRYER	
PRODUCTION RATE	2.5 kg/h	kg/h
COST OF EQUIPMENT	187,150€	€
ELECTRICITY CONSUMPTION	16.8 kW	kW
OPERATING HOURS PER DAY	24 h	h
UTILITY COST PER YEAR	3600€	€

Table 21. proposed spray dryer specifications

Spray drying is carried out after concentration. According to de-alcoholizer production rate and intake of proposed equipment, operating hours and production rate of spray dryer has been evaluated. However, spray dryer requires maintenance timing, too. All in all, being in early stage of design, operating 24 hours a day can be assumed with having in mind the maintenance fact for future detailed analysis.

Carrying out the same business plan evaluation procedure, by consideration of 115 €/kg of powder as selling price, All following values and indicators have been evaluated.

	AMOUNT		COMMENT
CAPEX	1,333,000	€	Different miller's factors from previous
			ones
OPEX	325,000	€/yr	
ANNUAL REVENUE OF SELLING	690,000	€/yr	
PRODUCT			
ANNUAL PRODUCTION COST	325,000	€/yr	
ANNUAL CASH INCOME	365,000	€/yr	
ANNUAL AMOUNT OF TAX	88,000	€/yr	
NET ANNUAL CASH INCOME	277,000	€/yr	
ANNUAL EXPENDITURE OF CAPEX	133,000	€/yr	
NET ANNUAL CASH FLOW	144,000	€/yr	
NPV	855,000	€	
ROI	17.9 %	%	

Table 22. Economic assessment of conventional extraction followed by spray dryer

Note: 16 \in /kg of liquid extract has been determined as selling price. Considering the fact that 4 kg of liquid extract is required for 1 kg of powder, the equivalent price would be 64 \in . However, for having a feasible evaluation the mentioned price is inevitable.

It would be the most expensive part of plant. In first sight, it may look economically unjustifiable. However, it should be considered that, the selling price of powder is much higher than liquid extract. So, the proposed procedure of business plan can be carried out again for purified product.

Adding one new equipment will cause changes in the miller's method factors and will contribute to changes of utility cost. All these changes will influence CAPEX, OPEX, NPV, and ROI. All changes are reported in the following table.

MUE	48,250	
TOTAL MILLER'S METHOD FACTORS	100.15	% of total equipment cost
BATTERY LIMIT AREA COST (B/L)	740,400	€
STORAGE AND HANDLING AREA (4% OF B/L)	30,000	€
UTILITY AREA (10% OF B/L)	74,000	€
SERVICE AREA (4% OF B/L+S&H+U)	33,800	€
TOTAL DIRECT COSTS	877,800	€
INDIRECT COSTS (20% OF INDIRECT COSTS)	175,500	€
DIRECT + INDIRECT COSTS	1,053,000	€
CONTINGENCY (10% OF DIRECT + INDIRECT)	105,300	€
FIXED CAPITAL COST (CFC)	1,158,700	€
WORKING CAPITAL COST (CWC) (15% OF CFC)	173,800	€
CAPEX	1,332,500	€
BUSINESS ANALYSIS OR ECONOMIC ASSESSMENT		
UTILITY COST	14,700	€/yr
OPERATING LABOUR COST	65,500	€/yr
RAW MATERIAL (GRAPE SEEDS)	30,700	€/yr
OPEX	324,700	€/yr
ANNUAL REVENUE & NET CASH INCOME		
ANNUAL REVENUE OF SELLING PRODUCT	690,000	€
ANNUAL PRODUCTION COST EXCLUDING PROVISION FOR PLANT	324,700	€
DEPRECIATION		
ANNUAL CASH INCOME	365,200	€
ANNUAL AMOUNT OF TAX	88,000	€
NET ANNUAL CASH INCOME	277,000	€
ANNUAL EXPENDITURE OF TOTAL CAPITAL COST	133,200	€
NET ANNUAL CASH FLOW AFTER TAX (Acf)	143,800	€
NET PRESENT VALUE (NPV)	855,000	€
RETURN OF INVESTMENT (ROI)	17.93	%
ADDITION OF SPRAY DRYER		
EQUIPMENT COST	187,000	€
NOMINAL POWER CONSUMPTION	24	kW
POWER CONSUMPTION	16.8	kW
OPERATING HOURS PER DAY	24	h
ELECTRICITY COST	0.09	€/kWh
ANNUAL CONSUMPTION	3600	€/yr

APPLICATION OF MILLER'S METHOD

Table 23. Economic assessment of extraction process followed by spray dryer

6.8. Process options

Verifying the feasibility of the project in pilot plant, industrial scale production can be investigated. Previous investigations regarding industrial production have resulted in recognition of some novel technologies mainly ultrasonic assisted extraction to enhance the extraction efficiency and yield. Further investigation through downstream of the process had resulted in some possibilities regarding filtration and formulation stages. In this study the ultimate goal is to prepare a comparison among different options by application of the proposed business plan. Preliminarily, each equipment has been discussed based on the requirements the offers received from various suppliers to meet goal. Then different combination of introduced equipment have been provided to be evaluated by the business plan model.

6.8.1. Extraction chamber options

Reasonably, the first option in industrial scale extraction would be conventional extraction with the tanks present in pilot plant. Furthermore, since ultrasonic assisted extraction has been proven to be more efficient option, two offers have been received from two different suppliers. One option is ultrasound assisted stirred tank (US-ST) offered by REUS. While the other one is an ultrasound extraction chamber offered by Applied Acoustics Centre LTD.

6.8.1.1. Ultrasound assisted extraction chamber

Ultrasound assisted stirring tanks proposed by REUS are supplied with ultrasound transmitter plates on the bottom section of the stirring tank. The scheme of the tank explains the shape. Major differences between US-ST and conventional ones, are Conical shape of the bottom and the plates which are installed on this section. The production rate of the proposed equipment shows improvement. However, it should be further discussed. All specifications of the equipment and its price is presented as follow.

6.8.1.2. Ultrasound extraction chamber

The equipment has a semi-donut angled shape. It applied the ultrasound waves by 24 ultrasonic plates assembled on outer surfaces. It conducts mixing with a circulation circuit powered by an external pump. Which is delivered along the main equipment. It has been considered that ultrasonic equipment reduces the extraction time from 4 hours at each stage to 1 hour. Which in first sight appeals to be a significant increase in plant efficiency. To perform the business plan analysis, same approach as before has been considered. To have a better comparison with the conventional approach, two extraction chambers has been considered to perform 2 stages of each cycle. However, utilizing the new equipment may even result in elimination of the second stage. To have better insight, further tests and analysis are required. For now, we consider two extraction chambers with following specifications.

EQUIPMENT	US REACTOR + CIRCULATION + SEED SEPARATION	
PRICE	150,000 €	
INSTALLED POWER	13.2 kW	
Table 24. proposed Ultrasound assisted extractor		

Their effect on CAPEX and OPEX can be evaluated based on provided data. Treated seed per cycle, liquid-solid ratio, and selling price are assumed to be the same as conventional plant. As mentioned earlier, extraction timed is considered to be reduced by a factor of 4. So, utilizing 2 equipment to meet 2 extraction cycle requirements, will result in having 2 hours as extraction time for preparation of de-alcoholizer feed. All data corresponding to business plan are indicated as follow. Like conventional plant business plan extraction chambers are assumed as one equipment for CAPEX evaluation using Miller's method.

TOTAL MILLER'S FACTOR	83.65	% of total equipment
		cost
MUE	64,000	€
BATTERY LIMIT AREA COST	901,000	€
STORAGE AND HANDLING AREA (4% OF B/L)	36,000	€
UTILITY AREA (10% OF B/L)	90,000	€
SERVICE AREA (4% OF B/L+S&H+U)	41,000	€
TOTAL DIRECT COST	1,068,000	€
INDIRECT COSTS (20% OF INDIRECT)	213,600	€
DIRECT + INDIRECT COSTS	1,282,000	€
CONTINGENCY (10% OF DIRECT + INDIRECT)	128,000	€
FIXED CAPITAL COST (CFC)	1,410,000	€
WORKING CAPITAL COST (CWC) (15% OF CFC)	211,500	€
CAPEX	1,621,000	€
BUSINESS ANALYSIS OR ECONOMIC ASSESSMENT		
UTILITY COST	23,000	€/yr
OPERATING LABOUR COST	65,500	€/yr
RAW MATERIAL (GRAPE SEEDS)	69,200	€/yr
OPEX	417,000	€/yr
ANNUAL REVENUE & NET CASH INCOME		
ANNUAL REVENUE OF SELLING THE PRODUCT	904,800	€
ANNUAL PRODUCTION COST EXCLUDING PROVISION FOR PLANT	417,000	€
DEPRECIATION		
ANNUAL CASH INCOME	488,000	€
ANNUAL AMOUNT OF TAX	119,000	€
NET ANNUAL CASH INCOME	369,000	€
ANNUAL EXPENDITURE OF TOTAL CAPITAL COST	162,000	€
NET ANNUAL CASH FLOW AFTER TAX (A _{CF})	207,000	€
NET PRESENT VALUE (NPV)	1,201,000	€
RETURN OF INVESTMENT (ROI)	37.65	%
Table 25. Economic according to fultracound as	cictad avtra	ction

APPLICATION OF MILLER'S METHOD

Table 25. Economic assessment of ultrasound assisted extraction

An early-stage comparison indicates that using Ultrasound chamber for extraction, results in considerable increment of net present value and return of investment. Although more detailed data are required for more accurate evaluation, being in early stage scaling up analysis, the new equipment appeals to be a better option than the conventional stirred tanks.

Application of business plan on the ultrasound system with spray dryer to produce powder does not contribute to reasonable evaluation. Since it has been seen that the spray dryer operates 24 hours a day to satisfy the concentrated extract production rate. However, in the novel option the production rate has increased (more than double). So, the current proposal of spray dryer is not sufficient for our application. So, a new offer should be received for the

evaluation. Just to have an indication, it can be assumed that spray dryer operates 200 days a year. With this assumption following data has been achieved, considering 115 €/kg as selling price.

APPLICATION OF MILLER'S METHOD		
TOTAL MILLER'S FACTOR	54.65	% of total equipment cost
MUE	112,000	€
BATTERY LIMIT AREA COST	1,327,000	€
STORAGE AND HANDLING AREA (4% OF B/L)	53,000	€
UTILITY AREA (10% OF B/L)	132,700	€
SERVICE AREA (4% OF B/L+S&H+U)	60,500	€
TOTAL DIRECT COST	1,574,000	€
INDIRECT COSTS (20% OF INDIRECT)	315,000	€
DIRECT + INDIRECT COSTS	1,888,000	€
CONTINGENCY (10% OF DIRECT + INDIRECT)	189,000	€
FIXED CAPITAL COST (CFC)	2,077,000	€
WORKING CAPITAL COST (CWC) (15% OF CFC)	312,000	€
CAPEX	2,389,000	€
BUSINESS ANALYSIS OR ECONOMIC ASSESSMENT		
UTILITY COST	30,200	€/yr
OPERATING LABOUR COST	65,500	€/yr
RAW MATERIAL (GRAPE SEEDS)	69,300	€/yr
OPEX	523,500	€/yr
ANNUAL REVENUE & NET CASH INCOME		
ANNUAL REVENUE OF SELLING THE PRODUCT	1,380,000	€
ANNUAL PRODUCTION COST EXCLUDING PROVISION FOR PLANT DEPRECIATION	523,000	€
ANNUAL CASH INCOME	856,000	€
ANNUAL AMOUNT OF TAX	211,000	€
NET ANNUAL CASH INCOME	645,000	€
ANNUAL EXPENDITURE OF TOTAL CAPITAL COST	239,000	€
NET ANNUAL CASH FLOW AFTER TAX (Acr)	407,000	€
NET PRESENT VALUE (NPV)	2,280,000	€
RETURN OF INVESTMENT (ROI)	80,22	%

Table 26. Economic assessment of ultrasound assisted extraction followed by spray dryer

Being a comparative assessment, obtained value of ROI has been calculated and presented as above. It would not be reasonable value. Therefore, selling price of the product could be decreased. By decreasing the selling price of dried extract (powder) to 100 €/kg, ROI reaches reasonable amount which would be 23.71%, while the NPV would be 1.6 million euros.

After conducting all experiments and optimizations, based on the obtained results, polyphenol production by ultrasound assisted extraction chamber would be justified. However due to European regulations about exporting food products outside European Union, grape seeds could not be exported to Russia for conducting test-runs. All economic assessments were conducted based on literature data about the efficiency of the ultrasound assisted extraction. Since provided grape seeds in Caviro have shown some difficulties like cake formation and discharging the slurry, having the test-run data is essential for further investigation of such process option.

Although the process seems profitable by using ultrasound assisted extraction, conventional extraction which is under operation in pilot plant meets the company's goal. Polyphenol

extraction from grape seed as mentioned in corresponding section is designed to meet circular economy goals of the company. Besides, the process is considered as waste treatment before anaerobic digestion for the company. In addition, due to company policies currently it has been suggested to use the pilot plant for polyphenols production. However, comparing different options both technically and economically, would be a proposal for future considerations and modifications.

6.9. Washing stage

Washing stage considerations mentioned earlier, have a considerable contribution to the utility cost. According to previous assumptions-based business plan, ethanol loss has been assumed as 10 percent in total. According to calculations performed on washing stage, this loss can be reduced to 5 percent in total. Since nearly 75 percent of the annual utility cost is caused by ethanol loss, reducing it by a factor of 2 looks interesting for our process. Experiments regarding washing stage have been carried out in lab scale. However, further pilot plant tests are required for approval of such system. Since for washing treated seeds a simple stirred tank reactor like the ones in pilot plant is sufficient, CAPEX contribution has been neglected at this stage. Although for further analysis in the future, having detailed data of assembled equipment, a better evaluation can be performed. All in all, applied washing system contribution to NPV and ROI are presented as follow for conventional system with and without spray dryer, and ultrasonic system.

ST EXTRACTION WITHOUT SPRAY DRYER	WITHOUT WASHING	WITH WASHING
NPV	395,426 €	409,497 €
ROI	12.38%	16.74%
ST EXTRACTION WITH SPRAY DRYER		
NPV	855,044 €	869,115€
ROI	17.93%	20%
US EXTRACTION WITHOUT SPRAY DRYER		
NPV	1,200,978 €	1,232,638 €
ROI	37,65%	41.54%
US EXTRACTION WITH SPRAY DRYER		
NPV	2,216,415 €	2,279,735 €
ROI	74.94%	80%

Table 27. Comparison among process options with and without washing stage

All the presented results indicate a considerable contribution. It also worth mentioning that 5 percent of total ethanol consumption is adsorbed to seeds and could not be recovered by simple washing. Which makes this 5 percent inevitable. Therefore, the recovery rate achieved by proposed washing stage is the highest achievable rate of ethanol recovery.

6.10. Filtration

After extraction seeds should be separated from the solution. Along seeds, small particles mainly grape skin, and cell debris should be eliminated from the solution to avoid

contamination in the concentration stage. To this aim, as indicated in PFD of the process, a filtration stage is required. With a 10-micron filtration this requirement can be satisfied. Due to high solid-liquid ratio and high particle size, decanter centrifuges should be used. Options which should be considered are as follow:

- 1. Sifter offered by Habrotek
- 2. Decanter centrifuge offered by flotwegg
- 3. Rotary vacuum filter offered by JX filtration

The only data available at this point is about the sifter offered by Habrotek. Other offers do not have detailed data about price and power consumption at this point. The price and power consumption of the equipment offered by Habrotek are as follow:

EQUIPMENT	HABROTEK SIFTER	
PRICE (EQUIPMENT + CONTROL PANEL)	19,480 €	
INSTALLED POWER	2.2 kW	
Table 28. Proposed sifter specifications		

The contribution of the equipment on NPV and ROI of the option with US extraction without spray dryer shows following results.

APPLICATION OF MILLER'S METHOD		
TOTAL MILLER'S FACTOR	100,15	% of total equipment cost
MUE	67,000	€
BATTERY LIMIT AREA COST	1,027,000	€
STORAGE AND HANDLING AREA (4% OF B/L)	41,000	€
UTILITY AREA (10% OF B/L)	103,000	€
SERVICE AREA (4% OF B/L+S&H+U)	47,000	€
TOTAL DIRECT COST	1,217,000	€
INDIRECT COSTS (20% OF INDIRECT)	243,000	€
DIRECT + INDIRECT COSTS	1,460,000	€
CONTINGENCY (10% OF DIRECT + INDIRECT)	146,000	€
FIXED CAPITAL COST (CFC)	1,607,000	€
WORKING CAPITAL COST (CWC) (15% OF CFC)	241,000	€
CAPEX	1,848,000	€
BUSINESS ANALYSIS OR ECONOMIC ASSESSMENT		
UTILITY COST	23,500	€/yr
OPERATING LABOUR COST	65,500	€/yr
RAW MATERIAL (GRAPE SEEDS)	70,000	€/yr
OPEX	446,000	€/yr
ANNUAL REVENUE & NET CASH INCOME		
ANNUAL REVENUE OF SELLING THE PRODUCT	905,000	€
ANNUAL PRODUCTION COST EXCLUDING PROVISION FOR PLANT	446,000	€
DEPRECIATION		
ANNUAL CASH INCOME	458,000	€
ANNUAL AMOUNT OF TAX	111,000	€
NET ANNUAL CASH INCOME	347,000	€
ANNUAL EXPENDITURE OF TOTAL CAPITAL COST	185,000	€
NET ANNUAL CASH FLOW AFTER TAX (Acr)	162,000	€
NET PRESENT VALUE (NPV)	998,000	€
RETURN OF INVESTMENT (ROI)	-2.29	%

Table 29. Economic assessment of extraction process with a proposed separation apparatus

As it can be seen adding this equipment has resulted in a decline on both indicators. Which was predicted, since adding an equipment results in increment in CAPEX. By applying the washing system, we can overcome this decrease. While even we can sell the product at higher price. Since the maximum price that we can sell it is $20 \in$, by increasing selling price to $17 \in /kg$ of concentrated extract, ROI of 20.66% and NPV of 1.2 million euros could be achieved.
7. Conclusion

Waste is getting meaningless day by day, since it has been proven that in any industry, disposed waste could be used as feedstock in another sector. Therefore, waste has been defined as by-product. Based on circular economy goals, any waste generated in food industry has been studied to exploit its potentialities. As a result, the disposed food waste has been minimised. While high added value products and energy have been produced from such by-products.

Polyphenols have been proven to have health benefits along their usage as wine additive to improve its quality. Health impacts are all based on polyphenols antioxidant activity. In addition, even their presence has shown negative impact on anaerobic digestion performance. Extracting such compound from grape seeds could also have economic advantage along improving anaerobic digestion efficiency.

Although polyphenols extraction has been well studied in the literature, their industrial production requires optimization and economic evaluation. Based on economic evaluation their production could be justified. Introducing novel technologies has resulted increased efficiency in the production. In addition, optimization of the process has resulted in more profitability and better efficiency of the process.

The proposed process is a waste treatment after all. Therefore, usually company policies are in the way to have highest efficiency with lowest possible investment. Since polyphenols production could be considered as seasonal production, the production achieved in pilot plant currently meets company's needs. Although the production is conventional, extraction with novel technologies could be considered as proposal for future modifications if the company would like to scale up the production.

Comparing novel technologies technically have narrowed down the possible approaches into conventional and ultrasound assisted extractions. Developing such production approaches have been studied. Conventional extraction has been implemented in pilot scale. While ultrasound assisted extraction still requires more studies to better understand the efficiency and operation of proposed apparatus. However, through inquiry from the supplier and some hypothesis based on literature, economic evaluation of such production has been carried out as well.

On the other hand, the product can be obtained in two possible modes being concentrated liquid extract and dried powder. Considering required equipment, corresponding economic evaluations have been carried out. Based on available data, extraction with ultrasound assisted extractor has shown higher production cost, while by producing more than conventional extraction, by selling more product it would be a better option for scaling up to industrial scale production. Besides, increasing shelf life of product by adding spray dryer have increased the price of product to a level which based on company's goal would not be feasible. However, by considering industrial production, both approaches can be applied to produce immediate needs by just concentrating. While a portion in powder mode. In addition, washing stage has been proven to contribute to economically and technically better results.

Along with the obtained results and calculations, some further studies have carried out on the product. Although, polyphenols are considered as high added value compound produced from grape seeds which are considered as by-product (conventionally waste) of wineries, the obtained extract has shown considerable amount of sugar. Based on literature review and some negotiations in the company with other companies, produced polysaccharides have proposed to be separated and sold. Sugar as by-product can be obtained by sequential ultrafiltration and nanofiltration to separate polyphenols and polysaccharides with reasonable efficiency.

8. Reference

- Agarwal, C., Veluri, R., Kaur, M., Chou, S. C., Thompson, J. A., & Agarwal, R. (2007). Fractionation of high molecular weight tannins in grape seed extract and identification of procyanidin B2-3,3'-di-O-gallate as a major active constituent causing growth inhibition and apoptotic death of DU145 human prostate carcinoma cells. *Carcinogenesis*, 28(7), 1478–1484. https://doi.org/10.1093/carcin/bgm045
- Agati, G., Azzarello, E., Pollastri, S., & Tattini, M. (2012). Flavonoids as antioxidants in plants: Location and functional significance. *Plant Science*, *196*, 67–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plantsci.2012.07.014
- Ahmad, B., Yadav, V., Yadav, A., Rahman, M. U., Yuan, W. Z., Li, Z., & Wang, X. (2020). Integrated biorefinery approach to valorize winery waste: A review from waste to energy perspectives. *Science of the Total Environment*, *719*, 137315. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.137315
- Alañón, M. E., Castro-Vázquez, L., Díaz-Maroto, M. C., Gordon, M. H., & Pérez-Coello, M. S. (2011). A study of the antioxidant capacity of oak wood used in wine ageing and the correlation with polyphenol composition. *Food Chemistry*, *128*(4), 997–1002. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2011.04.005
- Apostolou, A., Stagos, D., Galitsiou, E., Spyrou, A., Haroutounian, S., Portesis, N., Trizoglou, I., Wallace Hayes, A., Tsatsakis, A. M., & Kouretas, D. (2013). Assessment of polyphenolic content, antioxidant activity, protection against ROS-induced DNA damage and anticancer activity of Vitis vinifera stem extracts. *Food and Chemical Toxicology*, *61*, 60–68. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2013.01.029
- Arvanitoyannis, I. S., Ladas, D., & Mavromatis, A. (2006). Potential uses and applications of treated wine waste: A review. *International Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 41(5), 475–487. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.2005.01111.x
- Azadi, P., Inderwildi, O. R., Farnood, R., & King, D. A. (2013). Liquid fuels, hydrogen and chemicals from lignin: A critical review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 21, 506–523. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2012.12.022
- Balasa, A., Toepfl, S., & Knorr, D. (2006). Pulsed electric field treatment of grapes. *Food Factory of Future 3, Gothenburg, Sweden*.
- Banožić, M., Babić, J., & Jokić, S. (2020). Recent advances in extraction of bioactive compounds from tobacco industrial waste-a review. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 144(July 2019). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indcrop.2019.112009
- Bao, Y. (2020). INNOVATIVE COLD PLASMA-ASSISTED EXTRACTION FOR BIOACTIVE COMPOUNDS FROM AGRICULTURAL BYPRODUCTS. May.
- Barba, F. J., Brianceau, S., Turk, M., Boussetta, N., & Vorobiev, E. (2015). Effect of Alternative Physical Treatments (Ultrasounds, Pulsed Electric Fields, and High-Voltage Electrical Discharges) on Selective Recovery of Bio-compounds from Fermented Grape Pomace. *Food and Bioprocess Technology*, 8(5), 1139–1148. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11947-015-1482-3

- Barba, F. J., Zhu, Z., Koubaa, M., Sant'Ana, A. S., & Orlien, V. (2016). Green alternative methods for the extraction of antioxidant bioactive compounds from winery wastes and by-products: A review. *Trends in Food Science and Technology*, 49, 96–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2016.01.006
- Barrantes Leiva, M., Hosseini Koupaie, E., & Eskicioglu, C. (2014). Anaerobic co-digestion of wine/fruit-juice production waste with landfill leachate diluted municipal sludge cake under semi-continuous flow operation. *Waste Management*, 34(10), 1860–1870. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2014.06.027
- Begalli, D., Codurri, S., & Gaeta, D. (2009). Bio-Energy from Winery by-products: A new multifunciotnal tool for the Italian Wine districts. *The Role of Knowledge, Innovation and Human Capital in Multifuncional Agriculture and Territorial Rural Development, May 2014*.
- Bevilacqua, N., Morassut, M., Serra, M. C., & Cecchini, F. (2017). Determinazione Dell'Impronta Carbonica Dei Sottoprodotti Della Vinificazione E Loro Valenza Biologica. Ingegneria Dell'Ambiente, 4(3), 277–286.
- Bittar, S. Al, Perino-Issartier, S., Dangles, O., & Chemat, F. (2013). An innovative grape juice enriched in polyphenols by microwave-assisted extraction. *Food Chemistry*, *141*(3), 3268–3272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2013.05.134
- Bourguignon, D. (2017). Bioeconomy: Challenges and opportunities, Briefing. *European Parliamentary Research Service*, *116*(788), 120–120. https://doi.org/10.1525/curh.2017.116.788.120
- Boussetta, N., Turk, M., De Taeye, C., Larondelle, Y., Lanoisellé, J. L., & Vorobiev, E. (2013). Effect of high voltage electrical discharges, heating and ethanol concentration on the extraction of total polyphenols and lignans from flaxseed cake. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 49, 690–696. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indcrop.2013.06.004
- Boussetta, N., Vorobiev, E., Le, L. H., Cordin-Falcimaigne, A., & Lanoisellé, J. L. (2012).
 Application of electrical treatments in alcoholic solvent for polyphenols extraction from grape seeds. *LWT Food Science and Technology*, *46*(1), 127–134.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2011.10.016
- Boussetta, Nadia, & Vorobiev, E. (2014). Extraction of valuable biocompounds assisted by high voltage electrical discharges: A review. *Comptes Rendus Chimie*, *17*(3), 197–203. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.crci.2013.11.011
- Brenes, A., Viveros, A., Chamorro, S., & Arija, I. (2016). Use of polyphenol-rich grape byproducts in monogastric nutrition. A review. *Animal Feed Science and Technology*, 211, 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anifeedsci.2015.09.016
- Broome, J. C., & Warner, K. D. (2008). Agro-environmental partnerships facilitate sustainable wine-grape production and assessment. *California Agriculture*, *62*(4), 133–141. https://doi.org/10.3733/ca.v062n04p133
- Buzby, J. C., & Hyman, J. (2012). Total and per capita value of food loss in the United States. *Food Policy*, *37*(5), 561–570. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2012.06.002
- Campuzano, R., & González-Martínez, S. (2016). Characteristics of the organic fraction of

municipal solid waste and methane production: A review. *Waste Management*, *54*, 3–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2016.05.016

- Casazza, A. A., Aliakbarian, B., Mantegna, S., Cravotto, G., & Perego, P. (2010). Extraction of phenolics from Vitis vinifera wastes using non-conventional techniques. *Journal of Food Engineering*, *100*(1), 50–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2010.03.026
- Casazza, A. A., Aliakbarian, B., Sannita, E., & Perego, P. (2012). High-pressure hightemperature extraction of phenolic compounds from grape skins. *International Journal of Food Science and Technology*, *47*(2), 399–405. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.2011.02853.x
- Castrillejo, V. M., Romero, M. M., Esteve, M., Ardévol, A., Blay, M., Bladé, C., Arola, L., & Salvadó, M. J. (2011). Antioxidant effects of a grapeseed procyanidin extract and oleoyl-estrone in obese Zucker rats. *Nutrition*, *27*(11–12), 1172–1176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nut.2010.12.010
- Caviro. (2019). Sustainability Report.
- Chandra, H. M., & Ramalingam, S. (2011). Antioxidant potentials of skin, pulp, and seed fractions of commercially important tomato cultivars. *Food Science and Biotechnology*, 20(1), 15–21. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10068-011-0003-z
- Charles, H., Godfray, J., Beddington, J. R., Crute, I. R., Haddad, L., Lawrence, D., Muir, J. F., Pretty, J., Robinson, S., Thomas, S. M., & Toulmin, C. (2018). Food security: The challenge of Feeding 9 Billion People. *Geoforum*, 91(February), 73–77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2018.02.030
- Chemat, F., Fabiano-Tixier, A. S., Vian, M. A., Allaf, T., & Vorobiev, E. (2015). Solvent-free extraction of food and natural products. *TrAC Trends in Analytical Chemistry*, *71*, 157–168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trac.2015.02.021
- Cholet, C., Delsart, C., Petrel, M., Gontier, E., Grimi, N., L'Hyvernay, A., Ghidossi, R., Vorobiev, E., Mietton-Peuchot, M., & Gény, L. (2014). Structural and biochemical changes induced by pulsed electric field treatments on cabernet sauvignon grape berry skins: Impact on cell wall total tannins and polysaccharides. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 62(13), 2925–2934. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf404804d
- Chou, S. C., Kaur, M., Thompson, J. A., Agarwal, R., & Agarwal, C. (2010). Influence of gallate esterification on the activity of procyanidin B2 in androgen-dependent human prostate carcinoma LNCaP cells. *Pharmaceutical Research*, 27(4), 619–627. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11095-009-0037-6
- Ciuta, M. S., Marculescu, C., Dinca, C., & Badea, A. (2011). Primary characterization of wine making and oil refining industry wastes. *UPB Scientific Bulletin, Series C: Electrical Engineering*, 73(3), 307–320.
- Commission Regulation (EEC) 442. (1975). Waste. Official Journal of European Community, L194, 39e41.
- Commission Regulation (EEC) 689. (1991). Hazardous waste. Official Journal of European Community, L377, 20e27.

- Corbin, K. R., Hsieh, Y. S. Y., Betts, N. S., Byrt, C. S., Henderson, M., Stork, J., DeBolt, S., Fincher, G. B., & Burton, R. A. (2015). Grape marc as a source of carbohydrates for bioethanol: Chemical composition, pre-treatment and saccharification. *Bioresource Technology*, 193, 76–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2015.06.030
- Da Porto, C., Porretto, E., & Decorti, D. (2013). Comparison of ultrasound-assisted extraction with conventional extraction methods of oil and polyphenols from grape (Vitis vinifera L.) seeds. *Ultrasonics Sonochemistry*, 20(4), 1076–1080. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ultsonch.2012.12.002
- Da Ros, C., Cavinato, C., Pavan, P., & Bolzonella, D. (2014). Winery waste recycling through anaerobic co-digestion with waste activated sludge. *Waste Management*, *34*(11), 2028–2035. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2014.07.017
- Das, S. P., Ravindran, R., Ahmed, S., Das, D., Goyal, D., Fontes, C. M. G. A., & Goyal, A. (2012). Bioethanol production involving recombinant C. thermocellum hydrolytic hemicellulase and fermentative microbes. *Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology*, *167*(6), 1475–1488. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12010-012-9618-7
- De Groote, D., Van Belleghem, K., Devire, J., Van Brussel, W., Mukaneza, A., & Amininejad, L. (2012). Effect of the intake of resveratrol, resveratrol phosphate, and catechin-rich grape seed extract on markers of oxidative stress and gene expression in adult obese subjects. *Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism*, *61*(1), 15–24. https://doi.org/10.1159/000338634
- Delsart, C., Cholet, C., Ghidossi, R., Grimi, N., Gontier, E., Gény, L., Vorobiev, E., & Mietton-Peuchot, M. (2014). Effects of Pulsed Electric Fields on Cabernet Sauvignon Grape Berries and on the Characteristics of Wines. *Food and Bioprocess Technology*, 7(2), 424–436. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11947-012-1039-7
- Demichelis, F., Piovano, F., & Fiore, S. (2019). Biowaste management in Italy: Challenges and perspectives. *Sustainability (Switzerland)*, *11*(15). https://doi.org/10.3390/su11154213
- Devesa-Rey, R., Vecino, X., Varela-Alende, J. L., Barral, M. T., Cruz, J. M., & Moldes, A. B. (2011). Valorization of winery waste vs. the costs of not recycling. *Waste Management*, *31*(11), 2327–2335. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2011.06.001
- Diaz-Ortiz, A., de la Hoz, A., Alcazar, J., Ramon Carrillo, J., Antonia Herrero, M., Fontana, A., & de Mata Munoz, J. (2007). Reproducibility and Scalability of Solvent-Free Microwave-Assisted Reactions:From Domestic Ovens to Controllable Parallel Applications. *Combinatorial Chemistry & High Throughput Screening*, *10*(3), 163–169. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.2174/138620707780126679
- Díaz-Reinoso, B., Moure, A., Domínguez, H., & Parajó, J. C. (2009). Ultra- and nanofiltration of aqueous extracts from distilled fermented grape pomace. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 91(4), 587–593. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2008.10.007
- Dimou, C., Kopsahelis, N., Papadaki, A., Papanikolaou, S., Kookos, I. K., Mandala, I., & Koutinas, A. A. (2015). Wine lees valorization: Biorefinery development including production of a generic fermentation feedstock employed for poly(3-hydroxybutyrate) synthesis. *Food Research International*, *73*, 81–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2015.02.020

- Dinicola, S., Cucina, A., Antonacci, D., & Bizzarri, M. (2014). Anticancer Effects of Grape Seed Extract on Human Cancers: A Review. *Journal of Carcinogenesis & Mutagenesis, S8*. https://doi.org/:10.4172/2157-2518.S8-005
- Durante, M., Montefusco, A., Marrese, P. P., Soccio, M., Pastore, D., Piro, G., Mita, G., & Lenucci, M. S. (2017). Seeds of pomegranate, tomato and grapes: An underestimated source of natural bioactive molecules and antioxidants from agri-food by-products. *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis*, 63(January), 65–72. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfca.2017.07.026
- EC. (1999). Council regulation (EC) No 1493/1999 of 17 may 1999 On the common organisation of the market in wine. *Official J Eur Union, L 179/1,* 1–83.
- Engelbrecht, A. M., Mattheyse, M., Ellis, B., Loos, B., Thomas, M., Smith, R., Peters, S., Smith, C., & Myburgh, K. (2007). Proanthocyanidin from grape seeds inactivates the PI3kinase/PKB pathway and induces apoptosis in a colon cancer cell line. *Cancer Letters*, 258(1), 144–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2007.08.020
- Enological Chemistry. (2012). Polyphenols. In *Enological Chemistry* (pp. 53–76). Elsevier Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-388438-1.00005-4
- Erdemli, M., Akgul, H., Ege, B., Aksungur, Z., Bag, H., & Selamoglu, Z. (2017). The effects of grapeseed extract and low level laser therapy administration on the liver in experimentally fractured mandible. *Journal of Turgut Ozal Medical Center*, 1. https://doi.org/10.5455/jtomc.2016.12.131
- EU Commission. (2014). *Towards a Circular Economy: a Zero Waste Programme for Europe. Brussels*.
- European Commission. (2012). COMMUNICATION FROM THE COMMISSION TO THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT, THE COUNCIL, THE EUROPEAN ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COMMITTEE AND THE COMMITTEE OF THE REGIONS : Innovating for Sustainable Growth: A Bioeconomy for Europe. https://ec.europa.eu/research/bioeconomy/pdf/official-strategy_en.pdf

European Commission. (2014). Food Safety, Food, Food Waste.

- European Commission. (2017). Implementation of the Circular Economy Action Plan. COM(2017) 33 final. Communicat, 1–14. https://eurlex.europa.eu/resource.html?uri=cellar:391fd22b-e3ae-11e6-ad7c-01aa75ed71a1.0001.02/DOC_1&format=PDF
- European Commission (DG ENV). (2010). *Preparatory Study on Food Waste across EU 27*. *European C*.
- Evangelisti, S., Lettieri, P., Borello, D., & Clift, R. (2014). Life cycle assessment of energy from waste via anaerobic digestion: A UK case study. *Waste Management*, 34(1), 226–237. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2013.09.013
- FAO. (2011). Global food losses and food waste-extent, causes and prevention. Düsseldorf, Germany: FAO, Retrieved September 10, 2019. https://ec.europa.eu/%0Aknowledge4policy/publication/global-food-losses-foodwaste-extent-causes-prevention_%0Aen.%0A

FAO. (2013). Food Wastage Footprint: Impacts on Natural Resources, Summary Report.

- Filipe, D., Fernandes, H., Castro, C., Peres, H., Oliva-Teles, A., Belo, I., & Salgado, J. M. (2020). Improved lignocellulolytic enzyme production and antioxidant extraction using solidstate fermentation of olive pomace mixed with winery waste. *Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining*, 14(1), 78–91. https://doi.org/10.1002/bbb.2073
- Foley, J. A., Ramankutty, N., Brauman, K. A., Cassidy, E. S., Gerber, J. S., Johnston, M., Mueller, N. D., O'Connell, C., Ray, D. K., West, P. C., Balzer, C., Bennett, E. M., Carpenter, S. R., Hill, J., Monfreda, C., Polasky, S., Rockström, J., Sheehan, J., Siebert, S., ... Zaks, D. P. M. (2011). Solutions for a cultivated planet. *Nature*, 478(7369), 337–342. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10452
- Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. (n.d.). *Food Loss and Food Waste*. http://www.fao.org/food-loss-and-foodwaste/%0Aen/ %0A
- Friedman, M. (2014). Antibacterial, antiviral, and antifungal properties of wines and winery byproducts in relation to their flavonoid content. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 62(26), 6025–6042. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf501266s
- FUSIONS. (2015). FUSIONS Food Waste Data Set for EU-28. Retrieved from: http://www.eufusions.org/index.php/publications/261-establishing-reliable-data-on-food-waste-andharmonising-quantification-methods (accessed 23.10.15)
- Galanakis, C. M., Goulas, V., Tsakona, S., Manganaris, G. A., & Gekas, V. (2013). A knowledge base for the recovery of natural phenols with different solvents. *International Journal* of Food Properties, 16(2), 382–396. https://doi.org/10.1080/10942912.2010.522750
- Galanakis, Charis M. (2012). Recovery of high added-value components from food wastes: Conventional, emerging technologies and commercialized applications. *Trends in Food Science and Technology*, *26*(2), 68–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2012.03.003
- Galanakis, Charis M. (2013). Emerging technologies for the production of nutraceuticals from agricultural by-products: A viewpoint of opportunities and challenges. *Food and Bioproducts Processing*, *91*(4), 575–579. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fbp.2013.01.004
- Garavaglia, J., Markoski, M. M., Oliveira, A., & Marcadenti, A. (2016). Grape seed oil compounds: Biological and chemical actions for health. *Nutrition and Metabolic Insights*, *9*, 59–64. https://doi.org/10.4137/NMI.S32910
- Garcia-Gonzalez, L., Bijttebier, S., Voorspoels, S., Uyttebroek, M., Elst, K., Dejonghe, W., Satyawali, Y., Pant, D., Vanbroekhoven, K., & Wever, H. De. (2016). Cascade Valorization of Food Waste using Bioconversions as Core Processes. In Advances in Food Biotechnology (pp. 427–441).
- García-Lomillo, J., González-SanJosé, M. L., Del Pino-García, R., Rivero-Pérez, M. D., & Muñiz-Rodríguez, P. (2014). Antioxidant and antimicrobial properties of wine byproducts and their potential uses in the food industry. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 62(52), 12595–12602. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf5042678
- Garnett, T. (2011). Where are the best opportunities for reducing greenhouse gas emissions in the food system (including the food chain)? *Food Policy*, *36*(SUPPL. 1), S23–S32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2010.10.010

- Geng, Y., & Doberstein, B. (2008). Developing the circular economy in China : Challenges and opportunities for achieving ' leapfrog development'. *International Journal of Sustainable Development and World Ecology*, 15(3), 231–239. https://doi.org/10.3843/SusDev.15.3:6
- Georgiev, V., Ananga, A., & Tsolova, V. (2014). Recent advances and uses of grape flavonoids as nutraceuticals. *Nutrients*, 6(1), 391–415. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu6010391
- Giannini, B., Mulinacci, N., Pasqua, G., Innocenti, M., Valletta, A., & Cecchini, F. (2016).
 Phenolics and antioxidant activity in different cultivars/clones of Vitis vinifera L. seeds over two years. *Plant Biosystems*, *150*(6), 1408–1416.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/11263504.2016.1174174
- Grosso, M., Motta, A., & Rigamonti, L. (2010). Efficiency of energy recovery from waste incineration, in the light of the new Waste Framework Directive. *Waste Management*, *30*(7), 1238–1243. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2010.02.036
- Haas, W., Krausmann, F., Wiedenhofer, D., & Heinz, M. (2015). How circular is the global economy?: An assessment of material flows, waste production, and recycling in the European union and the world in 2005. *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, 19(5), 765–777. https://doi.org/10.1111/jiec.12244
- Haminiuk, C. W. I., Maciel, G. M., Plata-Oviedo, M. S. V., & Peralta, R. M. (2012). Phenolic compounds in fruits - an overview. *International Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 47(10), 2023–2044. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.2012.03067.x
- Hamza, A. A., Heeba, G. H., Elwy, H. M., Murali, C., El-Awady, R., & Amin, A. (2018).
 Molecular characterization of the grape seeds extract's effect against chemically induced liver cancer: In vivo and in vitro analyses. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-19492-x
- Hong, J. L., Ju, J., Paul, S., So, J. Y., DeCastro, A., Smolarek, A., Lee, M. J., Yang, C. S., Newmark, H. L., & Suh, N. (2009). Mixed tocopherols prevent mammary tumorigenesis by inhibiting estrogen action and activating PPAR-γ. *Clinical Cancer Research*, 15(12), 4242–4249. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-08-3028
- Humbrid, D., Davis, R., Tao, L., Kinchin, C., Hsu, D., & Aden, A. (2011). Process Design and Economics for Biochemical Conversion of Lignocellulosic Biomass to Ethanol: Dilute-Acid Pretreatment and Enzymatic Hydrolysis of Corn Stover. https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy11osti/47764.pdf
- ILO (International Labour Organization). (2012). Working Towards Sustainable Development: Opportunities for decent work and social inclusion in a green economy (pp. 1–18).
- Imbert, E. (2017). Food waste valorization options: Opportunities from the bioeconomy. *Open Agriculture*, 2(1), 195–204. https://doi.org/10.1515/opag-2017-0020
- Iriti, M., & Varoni, E. M. (2014). Cardioprotective effects of moderate red wine consumption: Polyphenols vs. ethanol. *Journal of Applied Biomedicine*, 12(4), 193–202. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jab.2014.09.003
- J. Mason, T., Chemat, F., & Vinatoru, M. (2011). The Extraction of Natural Products using Ultrasound or Microwaves. *Current Organic Chemistry*, 15(2), 237–247.

https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.2174/138527211793979871

- Jin, Q., Neilson, A. P., Stewart, A. C., O'Keefe, S. F., Kim, Y. T., McGuire, M., Wilder, G., & Huang, H. (2018). Integrated Approach for the Valorization of Red Grape Pomace: Production of Oil, Polyphenols, and Acetone-Butanol-Ethanol. ACS Sustainable Chemistry and Engineering, 6(12), 16279–16286. https://doi.org/10.1021/acssuschemeng.8b03136
- Jin, Q., O'Keefe, S. F., Stewart, A. C., Neilson, A. P., Kim, Y. T., & Huang, H. (2021). Technoeconomic analysis of a grape pomace biorefinery: Production of seed oil, polyphenols, and biochar. *Food and Bioproducts Processing*, 127, 139–151. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fbp.2021.02.002
- Jin, Q., Yang, L., Poe, N., & Huang, H. (2018). Integrated processing of plant-derived waste to produce value-added products based on the biorefinery concept. *Trends in Food Science and Technology*, 74(January), 119–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2018.02.014
- Kalli, E., Lappa, I., Bouchagier, P., Tarantilis, P. A., & Skotti, E. (2018). Novel application and industrial exploitation of winery by-products. *Bioresources and Bioprocessing*, 5(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40643-018-0232-6
- Kamm, B., & Kamm, M. (2004). Principles of biorefineries. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, *64*(2), 137–145. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-003-1537-7
- Kar, P., Laight, D., Rooprai, H. K., Shaw, K. M., & Cummings, M. (2009). Effects of grape seed extract in Type 2 diabetic subjects at high cardiovascular risk: A double blind randomized placebo controlled trial examining metabolic markers, vascular tone, inflammation, oxidative stress and insulin sensitivity. *Diabetic Medicine*, 26(5), 526– 531. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-5491.2009.02727.x
- Kaur, M., Mandair, R., Agarwal, R., & Agarwal, C. (2008). Grape seed extract induces cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in human colon carcinoma cells. *Nutrition and Cancer*, 60(SUPPL. 1), 2–11. https://doi.org/10.1080/01635580802381295
- Kemp, R., & Pearson, P. (2007). Final report MEI project about measuring eco-innovation. *UM Merit, Maastricht, 32*(3), 121–124.
- Keser, S., Celik, S., & Turkoglu, S. (2013). Total phenolic contents and free-radical scavenging activities of grape (Vitis vinifera L.) and grape products. *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition*, 64(2), 210–216. https://doi.org/10.3109/09637486.2012.728199
- Khanal, R. C., Howard, L. R., & Prior, R. L. (2010). Effect of heating on the stability of grape and blueberry pomace procyanidins and total anthocyanins. *Food Research International*, 43(5), 1464–1469. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2010.04.018
- Kirchherr, J., Reike, D., & Hekkert, M. (2017). Conceptualizing the circular economy: An analysis of 114 definitions. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 127(September), 221–232. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2017.09.005
- Knorr, D., Angersbach, A., Eshtiaghi, M. N., Heinz, V., & Lee, D. U. (2001). Processing concepts based on high intensity electric field pulses. *Trends in Food Science and*

Technology, 12(3-4), 129-135. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0924-2244(01)00069-3

- Koubaa, M., Mhemdi, H., & Vorobiev, E. (2015). Seed oil polyphenols: Rapid and sensitive extraction method and high resolution-mass spectrometry identification. *Analytical Biochemistry*, 476, 91–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ab.2015.02.025
- Kretschmer, B., Smith, C., Watkins, E., Allen, B., Buckwell, A., Desbarats, J., & Kieve, D. (2013). ., Technology options for recycling agricultural, forestry and food wastes and residues for sustainable bioenergy and biomaterials. In *IEEP*.
- Kumar, K., Yadav, A. N., Kumar, V., Vyas, P., & Dhaliwal, H. S. (2017). Food waste: a potential bioresource for extraction of nutraceuticals and bioactive compounds. *Bioresources* and *Bioprocessing*, 4(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40643-017-0148-6
- Kwan, T. H., Pleissner, D., Lau, K. Y., Venus, J., Pommeret, A., & Lin, C. S. K. (2015). Technoeconomic analysis of a food waste valorization process via microalgae cultivation and co-production of plasticizer, lactic acid and animal feed from algal biomass and food waste. *Bioresource Technology*, *198*(2015), 292–299. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2015.09.003
- Letawe, C., Boone, M., & Piérard, G. E. (1998). Digital image analysis of the effect of topically applied linoleic acid on acne microcomedones. *Clinical and Experimental Dermatology*, 23(2), 56–58. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2230.1998.00315.x
- Li, Y., Radoiu, M., Fabiano-Tixier, A. S., & Chemat, F. (2012). From Laboratory to Industry: Scale-Up, Quality, and Safety Consideration for Microwave-Assisted Extraction. In *Microwave-assisted Extraction for Bioactive Compounds* (pp. 207–229).
- Liguori, R., Amore, A., & Faraco, V. (2013). Waste valorization by biotechnological conversion into added value products. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, 97(14), 6129–6147. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-013-5014-7
- Liguori, R., Soccol, C. R., de Souza Vandenberghe, L. P., Woiciechowski, A. L., & Faraco, V. (2015). Second generation ethanol production from brewers' spent grain. *Energies*, 8(4), 2575–2586. https://doi.org/10.3390/en8042575
- Lin, C. S. K., Pfaltzgraff, L. A., Herrero-Davila, L., Mubofu, E. B., Abderrahim, S., Clark, J. H., Koutinas, A. A., Kopsahelis, N., Stamatelatou, K., Dickson, F., Thankappan, S., Mohamed, Z., Brocklesby, R., & Luque, R. (2013). Food waste as a valuable resource for the production of chemicals, materials and fuels. Current situation and global perspective. *Energy and Environmental Science*, 6(2), 426–464. https://doi.org/10.1039/c2ee23440h
- Lin, J., Zuo, J., Gan, L., Li, P., Liu, F., Wang, K., Chen, L., & Gan, H. (2011). Effects of mixture ratio on anaerobic co-digestion with fruit and vegetable waste and food waste of China. *Journal of Environmental Sciences*, 23(8), 1403–1408. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1001-0742(10)60572-4
- Lucarini, M., Durazzo, A., Romani, A., Campo, M., Lombardi-Boccia, G., & Cecchini, F. (2018). Bio-based compounds from grape seeds: A biorefinery approach. *Molecules*, 23(8), 1– 12. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules23081888

Lundqvist, J., de Fraiture, C., & Molden, D. (2008). Saving Water: From Field to Fork.

- Luttropp, C., & Lagerstedt, J. (2006). EcoDesign and The Ten Golden Rules: generic advice for merging environmental aspects into product development. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 14(15–16), 1396–1408. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2005.11.022
- Ma, T., Tan, M. S., Yu, J. T., & Tan, L. (2014). Resveratrol as a therapeutic agent for alzheimer's disease. *BioMed Research International, 2014*. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/350516
- Maina, S., Kachrimanidou, V., & Koutinas, A. (2017). A roadmap towards a circular and sustainable bioeconomy through waste valorization. *Current Opinion in Green and Sustainable Chemistry*, *8*, 18–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cogsc.2017.07.007
- Manach, C., Scalbert, A., Morand, C., Rémésy, C., & Jiménez, L. (2004). Polyphenols: Food sources and bioavailability. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 79(5), 727–747. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/79.5.727
- Manca, M. L., Casula, E., Marongiu, F., Bacchetta, G., Sarais, G., Zaru, M., Escribano-Ferrer, E., Peris, J. E., Usach, I., Fais, S., Scano, A., Orrù, G., Maroun, R. G., Fadda, A. M., & Manconi, M. (2020). From waste to health: sustainable exploitation of grape pomace seed extract to manufacture antioxidant, regenerative and prebiotic nanovesicles within circular economy. *Scientific Reports*, *10*(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-71191-8
- Martinez, G. A., Rebecchi, S., Decorti, D., Domingos, J. M. B., Natolino, A., Del Rio, D., Bertin, L., Da Porto, C., & Fava, F. (2016). Towards multi-purpose biorefinery platforms for the valorisation of red grape pomace: production of polyphenols, volatile fatty acids, polyhydroxyalkanoates and biogas. *Green Chemistry*, 18(1), 261–270. https://doi.org/10.1039/c5gc01558h
- Massey, R. (2015). *Chemical World*. https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/new-method-turns-tons-of-winewaste-%0Ainto-useful-chemicals/
- Mattivi, F., Vrhovsek, U., Masuero, D., & Trainotti, D. (2009). Differences in the amount and structure of extractable skin and seed tannins amongst red grape varieties. *Australian Journal of Grape and Wine Research*, *15*(1), 27–35. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1755-0238.2008.00027.x
- Maugenet, J. (1973). Valorization of byproducts of wine distilleries. II. Possibilities of recovery of proteins in vinasses from wine distilleries. *C. R. Seances Acad. Agric*, *59*, 481–487.
- Melamane, X. ., Tandlich, R., & Burgess, J. E. (2007). Treatment of wine distillery wastewater by high rate anaerobic digestion. *Water Science and Technology*, *56*(2), 9–16. https://doi.org/10.2166/wst.2007.466
- Mendes, J. A. S., Prozil, S. O., Evtuguin, D. V., & Lopes, L. P. C. (2013). Towards comprehensive utilization of winemaking residues: Characterization of grape skins from red grape pomaces of variety Touriga Nacional. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 43(1), 25–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indcrop.2012.06.047
- Mirabella, N., Castellani, V., & Sala, S. (2014). Current options for the valorization of food manufacturing waste: A review. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, *65*, 28–41.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2013.10.051

- Montagut, G., Bladé, C., Blay, M., Fernández-Larrea, J., Pujadas, G., Salvadó, M. J., Arola, L., Pinent, M., & Ardévol, A. (2010). Effects of a grapeseed procyanidin extract (GSPE) on insulin resistance. *Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry*, 21(10), 961–967. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jnutbio.2009.08.001
- Murga, R., Ruiz, R., Beltran, S., & Cabezas, J. L. (2000). Extraction of natural complex phenols and tannins from grape seeds by using supercritical mixtures of carbon dioxide and alcohol. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 48(8), 3408–3412. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf9912506
- Murray, A., Skene, K., & Haynes, K. (2017). The Circular Economy: An Interdisciplinary Exploration of the Concept and Application in a Global Context. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 140(3), 369–380. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2693-2
- Nassiri-Asl, M., & Hosseinzadeh, H. (2016). Review of the Pharmacological Effects of Vitis vinifera (Grape) and its Bioactive Constituents: An Update. *Phytotherapy Research*, *1403*(April), 1392–1403. https://doi.org/10.1002/ptr.5644
- Nayak, A., Bhushan, B., Rosales, A., Turienzo, L. R., & Cortina, J. L. (2018). Valorisation potential of Cabernet grape pomace for the recovery of polyphenols: Process intensification, optimisation and study of kinetics. *Food and Bioproducts Processing*, 109, 74–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fbp.2018.03.004
- Ncube, A., Fiorentino, G., Colella, M., & Ulgiati, S. (2021). Upgrading wineries to biorefineries within a Circular Economy perspective: An Italian case study. *Science of the Total Environment*, *775*, 145809. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.145809
- Nerantzis, E. T., & Tataridis, P. (2006). Integrated Enology- Utilization of winery by-products into high added value products. *E-Journal of Science and Technology*, 1(3), 79–89.
- Nizami, A.-S., Mohanakrishna, G., Mishra, U., & Pant, D. (2016). Trends and Sustainability Criteria for Liquid Biofuels. In *Biofuels: Production and Future Perspective* (pp. 59–99).
- Nizami, A. S., Shahzad, K., Rehan, M., Ouda, O. K. M., Khan, M. Z., Ismail, I. M. I., Almeelbi, T., Basahi, J. M., & Demirbas, A. (2017). Developing waste biorefinery in Makkah: A way forward to convert urban waste into renewable energy. *Applied Energy*, *186*, 189–196. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.04.116
- Octave, S., & Thomas, D. (2009). Biorefinery: Toward an industrial metabolism. *Biochimie*, *91*(6), 659–664. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biochi.2009.03.015
- OIV. (2019). Statistical report on world vitiviniculture. Retrieved October 23, 2019. http://www.oiv.int/public/medias/6782/oiv-2019-statistical-report-onworldvitiviniculture.%0APdf%0A
- Oliveira, M., & Duarte, E. (2016). Integrated approach to winery waste: waste generation and data consolidation. *Frontiers of Environmental Science and Engineering*, *10*(1), 168–176. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11783-014-0693-6
- Oreopoulou, V., & Russ, W. (2007). Utilization of by-products and treatment of waste in the food industry. *Utilization of By-Products and Treatment of Waste in the Food Industry*,

January, 1–316. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-35766-9

- Palma, M., & Taylor, L. T. (1999). Extraction of polyphenolic compounds from grape seeds with near critical carbon dioxide. *Journal of Chromatography A*, *849*(1), 117–124. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9673(99)00569-5
- Park, J., Sarkis, J., & Wu, Z. (2010). Creating integrated business and environmental value within the context of China's circular economy and ecological modernization. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 18(15), 1494–1501. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2010.06.001
- Parmar, I., & Rupasinghe, H. P. V. (2013). Bio-conversion of apple pomace into ethanol and acetic acid: Enzymatic hydrolysis and fermentation. *Bioresource Technology*, 130, 613– 620. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2012.12.084
- Parry, A., James, K., & LeRoux, S. (2015). Strategies to achieve economic and environmental gains by reducing food waste. In *The New Climate Economy* (Issue February). www.wrap.org.uk
- Pastrana-Bonilla, E., Akoh, C. C., Sellappan, S., & Krewer, G. (2003). Phenolic content and antioxidant capacity of muscadine grapes. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, *51*(18), 5497–5503. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf030113c
- Pereira, D. T. V., Tarone, A. G., Cazarin, C. B. B., Barbero, G. F., & Martínez, J. (2019).
 Pressurized liquid extraction of bioactive compounds from grape marc. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 240(July 2018), 105–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2018.07.019
- Pérez-Bibbins, B., Torrado-Agrasar, A., Salgado, J. M., Oliveira, R. P. de S., & Domínguez, J. M. (2015). Potential of lees from wine, beer and cider manufacturing as a source of economic nutrients: An overview. *Waste Management*, 40, 72–81. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2015.03.009
- Perimenis, A., Walimwipi, H., Zinoviev, S., Müller-Langer, F., & Miertus, S. (2011).
 Development of a decision support tool for the assessment of biofuels. *Energy Policy*, 39(3), 1782–1793. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2011.01.011
- Pfaltzgraff, L. A., De Bruyn, M., Cooper, E. C., Budarin, V., & Clark, J. H. (2013). Food waste biomass: A resource for high-value chemicals. *Green Chemistry*, *15*(2), 307–314. https://doi.org/10.1039/c2gc36978h
- Pingret, D., Fabiano-Tixier, A. S., & Chemat, F. (2013). Degradation during application of ultrasound in food processing: A review. *Food Control*, 31(2), 593–606. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2012.11.039
- Prado, J. M., Forster-Carneiro, T., Rostagno, M. A., Follegatti-Romero, L. A., Maugeri Filho, F., & Meireles, M. A. A. (2014). Obtaining sugars from coconut husk, defatted grape seed, and pressed palm fiber by hydrolysis with subcritical water. *Journal of Supercritical Fluids*, 89, 89–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.supflu.2014.02.017
- Prieto-Sandoval, V., Jaca, C., & Ormazabal, M. (2018). Towards a consensus on the circular economy. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, *179*, 605–615. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.12.224
- Rabiei, Z., Naderi, S., & Rafieian-Kopaei, M. (2017). Study of antidepressant effects of grape

seed oil in male mice using tail suspension and forced swim tests. *Bangladesh Journal of Pharmacology*, *12*(4), 397–402. https://doi.org/10.3329/bjp.v12i4.33520

- Rajha, H. N., Boussetta, N., Louka, N., Maroun, R. G., & Vorobiev, E. (2014). A comparative study of physical pretreatments for the extraction of polyphenols and proteins from vine shoots. *Food Research International*, 65(PC), 462–468. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2014.04.024
- Rajha, H. N., Boussetta, N., Louka, N., Maroun, R. G., & Vorobiev, E. (2015). Effect of alternative physical pretreatments (pulsed electric field, high voltage electrical discharges and ultrasound) on the dead-end ultrafiltration of vine-shoot extracts. *Separation and Purification Technology*, *146*, 243–251. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seppur.2015.03.058
- Rajha, H. N., Chacar, S., Afif, C., Vorobiev, E., Louka, N., & Maroun, R. G. (2015). β Cyclodextrin-Assisted Extraction of Polyphenols from Vine Shoot Cultivars. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, *63*(13), 3387–3393.
 https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.5b00672
- Ravindran, R., & Jaiswal, A. K. (2016). Exploitation of Food Industry Waste for High-Value Products. *Trends in Biotechnology*, 34(1), 58–69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tibtech.2015.10.008
- Romani, A., Ieri, F., Turchetti, B., Mulinacci, N., Vincieri, F. F., & Buzzini, P. (2006). Analysis of condensed and hydrolysable tannins from commercial plant extracts. *Journal of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Analysis*, 41(2), 415–420. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpba.2005.11.031
- Rombaut, N., Fabiano-Tixier, A. S., Bily, A., & Chemat, F. (2014). Green extraction processes of natural products as tools for biorefinery. *Biofuels, Bioproducts and Biorefining*, 8(4), 530–544. https://doi.org/10.1002/bbb.1486
- Roselló-Soto, E., Koubaa, M., Moubarik, A., Lopes, R. P., Saraiva, J. A., Boussetta, N., Grimi, N., & Barba, F. J. (2015). Emerging opportunities for the effective valorization of wastes and by-products generated during olive oil production process: Non-conventional methods for the recovery of high-added value compounds. *Trends in Food Science and Technology*, 45(2), 296–310. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2015.07.003
- Ruggieri, L., Cadena, E., Martínez-Blanco, J., Gasol, C. M., Rieradevall, J., Gabarrell, X., Gea, T., Sort, X., & Sánchez, A. (2009). Recovery of organic wastes in the Spanish wine industry. Technical, economic and environmental analyses of the composting process. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, *17*(9), 830–838. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2008.12.005
- Sano, A., Uchida, R., Saito, M., Shioya, N., Komori, Y., Tho, Y., & Hashizume, N. (2007). Beneficial effects of grape seed extract on malondialdehyde-modified LDL. *Journal of Nutritional Science and Vitaminology*, 53(2), 174–182. https://doi.org/10.3177/jnsv.53.174
- Sapwarobol, S., Adisakwattana, S., Changpeng, S., Ratanawachirin, W., Tanruttanawong, K.,
 & Boonyarit, W. (2012). Postprandial blood glucose response to grape seed extract in healthy participants: A pilot study. *Pharmacogn Mag*, 8(31), 192–196.

https://doi.org/10.4103/0973-1296.99283

- Scarlat, N., Dallemand, J. F., Monforti-Ferrario, F., & Nita, V. (2015). The role of biomass and bioenergy in a future bioeconomy: Policies and facts. *Environmental Development*, 15(2015), 3–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envdev.2015.03.006
- Scoma, A., Rebecchi, S., Bertin, L., & Fava, F. (2016). High impact biowastes from South European agro-industries as feedstock for second-generation biorefineries. *Critical Reviews in Biotechnology*, 36(1), 175–189. https://doi.org/10.3109/07388551.2014.947238
- Shi, J., Yu, J., Pohorly, J., Young, J. C., Bryan, M., & Wu, Y. (2003). Optimization of the extraction of polyphenols from grape seed meal by aqueous ethanol solution. *Journal of Food Agriculture & Environment*, 1(2), 42–47.
- Shinagawa, F. B., de Santana, F. C., Araujo, E., Purgatto, E., & Mancini-Filho, J. (2018). Chemical composition of cold pressed Brazilian grape seed oil. *Food Science and Technology*, 38(1), 164–171. https://doi.org/10.1590/1678-457x.08317
- Sirohi, R., Tarafdar, A., Singh, S., Negi, T., Gaur, V. K., Gnansounou, E., & Bharathiraja, B. (2020). Green processing and biotechnological potential of grape pomace: Current trends and opportunities for sustainable biorefinery. *Bioresource Technology*, *314*(June), 123771. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2020.123771
- Slorach, P. C., Jeswani, H. K., Cuéllar-Franca, R., & Azapagic, A. (2019). Environmental and economic implications of recovering resources from food waste in a circular economy. *Science of the Total Environment*, 693. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.07.322
- Souza, V. B. De, Fujita, A., Thomazini, M., Da Silva, E. R., Lucon, J. F., Genovese, M. I., & Favaro-Trindade, C. S. (2014). Functional properties and stability of spray-dried pigments from Bordo grape (Vitis labrusca) winemaking pomace. *Food Chemistry*, 164, 380–386. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2014.05.049
- Spigno, G., Tramelli, L., & De Faveri, D. M. (2007). Effects of extraction time, temperature and solvent on concentration and antioxidant activity of grape marc phenolics. *Journal* of Food Engineering, 81(1), 200–208. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2006.10.021
- Stahel, W. R. (2016). The circular economy. *Nature*, *531*(7595), 435–438. https://doi.org/10.1038/531435a
- Stambuk, P., Dora, T., Tomaz, I., Maskov, L., Stupic, D., & Karoglan Kontic, J. (2016). *Štambuk2016_Article_ApplicationOfPectinasesForReco.pdf*. 3 Biotech.
- Stavikova, L., Polovka, M., Hohnová, B., Karásek, P., & Roth, M. (2011). Antioxidant activity of grape skin aqueous extracts from pressurized hot water extraction combined with electron paramagnetic resonance spectroscopy. *Talanta*, 85(4), 2233–2240. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.talanta.2011.07.079
- Tacchini, M., Burlini, I., Bernardi, T., De Risi, C., Massi, A., Guerrini, A., & Sacchetti, G. (2019). Chemical characterisation, antioxidant and antimicrobial screening for the revaluation of wine supply chain by-products oriented to circular economy. *Plant Biosystems*, 153(6), 809–816. https://doi.org/10.1080/11263504.2018.1549614

- Tatke, P., & Jaiswal, Y. (2011). An overview of microwave assisted extraction and its applications in herbal drug research. In *Research Journal of Medicinal Plant* (Vol. 5, Issue 1, pp. 21–31). https://doi.org/10.3923/rjmp.2011.21.31
- Taylor, G. (2008). Biofuels and the biorefinery concept. *Energy Policy*, *36*(12), 4406–4409. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2008.09.069
- The Biocomposite Centre. (2008). *The Biorefining Opportunities in Wales : From Plants to Products Understanding the potential for building a sustainable.*
- The World Bank. (2017). *Waste generation*. http://www.worldbank.org/en/%0Atopic/urbandevelopment/brief/solid-wastemanagement%0A
- Thierry, M., Salomon, M., van Nunen, J., & van Wassenhove, L. (1995). Strategic Issues in Product Recovery Management. *California Management Review*, *37*(2), 114–135. https://doi.org/10.2307/41165792
- Thyberg, K. L., & Tonjes, D. J. (2016). Drivers of food waste and their implications for sustainable policy development. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 106, 110–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2015.11.016
- Tomaz, I., Maslov, L., Stupic, D., Preiner, D., Asperger, D., & Karoglan Kontic, J. (2016). Recovery of flavonoids from grape skins by enzyme-assisted extraction. Separation Science and Technology (Philadelphia), 51(2), 255–268. https://doi.org/10.1080/01496395.2015.1085881
- Tsakona, S., Galanakis, C. M., & Gekas, V. (2012). Hydro-Ethanolic Mixtures for the Recovery of Phenols from Mediterranean Plant Materials. *Food and Bioprocess Technology*, *5*(4), 1384–1393. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11947-010-0419-0
- Tuck, C. O. (2012). Valorization of biomass: Deriving more value from waste (Science (695)). *Science*, 338(6107), 604. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.338.6107.604-b
- Varzakas, T. (2012). Transforming Food Waste into a Resource. *International Journal of Food Science & Technology, 47*(9), 2021–2021. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.2012.03065.x
- Venkat, K. (2012). ClimateChangeImpactofUSFoodWaste.pdf. *Int. J. Food System Dynamics*, 2(4), 431–446. www.fooddynamics.org
- Venkata Mohan, S., Nikhil, G. N., Chiranjeevi, P., Nagendranatha Reddy, C., Rohit, M. V., Kumar, A. N., & Sarkar, O. (2016). Waste biorefinery models towards sustainable circular bioeconomy: Critical review and future perspectives. *Bioresource Technology*, 215, 2–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2016.03.130
- Vergara-Salinas, J. R., Bulnes, P., Zúñiga, M. C., Pérez-Jiménez, J., Torres, J. L., Mateos-Martín, M. L., Agosin, E., & Pérez-Correa, J. R. (2013). Effect of pressurized hot water extraction on antioxidants from grape pomace before and after enological fermentation. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 61(28), 6929–6936. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf4010143
- Vilkhu, K., Mawson, R., Simons, L., & Bates, D. (2008). Applications and opportunities for

ultrasound assisted extraction in the food industry - A review. *Innovative Food Science and Emerging Technologies*, 9(2), 161–169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifset.2007.04.014

- Vinatoru, M. (2001). An overview of the ultrasonically assisted extraction of bioactive principles from herbs. *Ultrasonics Sonochemistry*, 8(3), 303–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1350-4177(01)00071-2
- Waste Watcher. (2018). V Giornata Nazionale di Prevenzione dello Spreco Alimentare.
- Wittenauer, J., MäcKle, S., Sußmann, D., Schweiggert-Weisz, U., & Carle, R. (2015). Inhibitory effects of polyphenols from grape pomace extract on collagenase and elastase activity. *Fitoterapia*, 101, 179–187. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fitote.2015.01.005
- Xu, C., Zhang, Y., Wang, J., & Lu, J. (2010). Extraction, distribution and characterisation of phenolic compounds and oil in grapeseeds. *Food Chemistry*, 122(3), 688–694. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2010.03.037
- Yammine, S., Brianceau, S., Manteau, S., Turk, M., Ghidossi, R., Vorobiev, E., & Mietton-Peuchot, M. (2018). Extraction and purification of high added value compounds from by-products of the winemaking chain using alternative/nonconventional processes/technologies. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, 58(8), 1375– 1390. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2016.1259982
- Yang, S., & Feng, N. (2008). A case study of industrial symbiosis: Nanning Sugar Co., Ltd. in China. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling*, 52(5), 813–820. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2007.11.008
- Yates, M., Gomez, M. R., Martin-Luengo, M. A., Ibañez, V. Z., & Martinez Serrano, A. M. (2017). Multivalorization of apple pomace towards materials and chemicals. Waste to wealth. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 143, 847–853. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.12.036
- Yilmaz, Y., & Toledo, R. T. (2006). Oxygen radical absorbance capacities of grape/wine industry byproducts and effect of solvent type on extraction of grape seed polyphenols. *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis*, 19(1), 41–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfca.2004.10.009
- Yuan, Z., Bi, J., & Moriguichi, Y. (2006). The Circular Economy: A New Development Strategy in China. *Journal of Industrial Ecology*, *10*, 4–8.
- Zabaniotou, A., Kamaterou, P., Pavlou, A., & Panayiotou, C. (2018). Sustainable bioeconomy transitions: Targeting value capture by integrating pyrolysis in a winery waste biorefinery. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 172, 3387–3397. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.11.077
- Zacharof, M. P., & Lovitt, R. W. (2014). Recovery of volatile fatty acids (VFA) from complex waste effluents using membranes. *Water Science and Technology*, *69*(3), 495–503. https://doi.org/10.2166/wst.2013.717
- Zacharof, M. P., Vouzelaud, C., & Lovitt, R. W. (2014). The use of membrane technology for the formulation of spent anaerobic digester effluents as a nutrient source for bacterial growth. WIT Transactions on Ecology and the Environment, 180, 251–257. https://doi.org/10.2495/WM140211

- Zacharof, Myrto Panagiota. (2017). Grape Winery Waste as Feedstock for Bioconversions: Applying the Biorefinery Concept. *Waste and Biomass Valorization*, 8(4), 1011–1025. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12649-016-9674-2
- Zhang, C., Su, H., Baeyens, J., & Tan, T. (2014). Reviewing the anaerobic digestion of food waste for biogas production. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, *38*, 383–392. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2014.05.038
- Zhang, J., Wen, C., Zhang, H., Duan, Y., & Ma, H. (2020). Recent advances in the extraction of bioactive compounds with subcritical water: A review. *Trends in Food Science and Technology*, 95(May 2019), 183–195. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2019.11.018
- Zhang, R., El-Mashad, H. M., Hartman, K., Wang, F., Liu, G., Choate, C., & Gamble, P. (2007). Characterization of food waste as feedstock for anaerobic digestion. *Bioresource Technology*, 98(4), 929–935. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2006.02.039
- Zheng, Y., Lee, C., Yu, C., Cheng, Y. S., Simmons, C. W., Zhang, R., Jenkins, B. M., & Vandergheynst, J. S. (2012). Ensilage and bioconversion of grape pomace into fuel ethanol. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 60(44), 11128–11134. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf303509v
- Zimmermann, U. (1986). Electrical breakdown, electropermeabilization and electrofusion. *Reviews of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology, 105*, 176–256. https://doi.org/10.1007/bfb0034499
- Zion Market Research. (2017). Global renewable chemicals market size. *Global Industry Perspective, Comprehensive Analysis and Forecast, 2016-2022, Retrieved October 14, 2019.* https://www.zionmarketresearch.com/requestbrochure/renewablechemicals-%0Amarket%0A